THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

# Membrane Active Arginine and Tryptophan Rich Peptides

## HANNA RYDBERG



Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Göteborg, Sweden 2013

### Membrane Active Arginine and Tryptophan Rich Peptides

Hanna Rydberg

ISBN 978-91-7385-924-0

© Hanna Rydberg, 2013

Doktorsavhandling vid Chalmers tekniska högskola Ny serie nr 3605 ISSN 0346-718X

Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Göteborg Sweden Telephone +46-(0)31-772 1000

Cover: A schematic illustration of the RWR peptide binding to a lipid membrane.

Printed by Chalmers Reproservice Göteborg, Sweden 2013

## Membrane Active Arginine and Tryptophan Rich Peptides

### HANNA RYDBERG

Department of Chemical and Biological Engineering CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

## Abstract

Genetic diseases, cancer and antibiotic resistant bacterial infections are causing many people a great deal of suffering every year. Treatment and cure of these medical conditions are desirable, but also challenging for the medical industry. Membrane-active peptides (MAPs) are a group of peptides that are very promising for all these medical applications. These peptides include the cell-penetrating peptides (CPPs) which have the ability to efficiently transport DNA, proteins and other macromolecules into cells, and the antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) that can kill or inhibit the growth of bacteria, fungi and parasites. The properties of these peptides are overlapping, and have been suggested to depend on both the peptide sequence and membrane constituents. The mechanisms of action of these peptides are, however, not yet fully understood.

The goal with the work presented in this thesis, therefore is to better understand the mechanistic details of how membrane-active peptides bind to and interact with cellular membranes. The work focuses on the influence of the amino acids arginine and tryptophan on peptide function and membrane interaction, which has been investigated using cellular and physicochemical studies. The results from the work in this thesis indicate that the number and position of the amino acid tryptophan in the peptide sequence affect both cellular uptake and antibacterial properties. The biological effect seems partly related to the secondary structure of the peptides and the composition of the lipid membrane. The results also show that cellular uptake gains from increasing arginine content, and that proteoglycans at the cell surface specifically affect the cellular uptake of arginine-rich peptides. In addition, it is shown that the properties of the peptide amino acid sequence. In summary, these results give further information about how specific amino acids may affect the properties of the peptide, and how this regulates both membrane function and membrane specificity of membrane-active peptides.

#### Keywords

cell-penetrating peptides, antimicrobial peptides, membrane-active peptides, arginine, tryptophan, cellular uptake, membrane-binding, proteoglycan, cholesterol

## **List of Publications**

- I. Effects of Tryptophan Content and Backbone Spacing on the Uptake Efficiency of Cell-Penetrating Peptides
   H.A. Rydberg, M. Matson, H.L. Åmand, E.K. Esbjörner, B. Nordén *Biochemistry 51 (2012) 5531-5539.*
- II. Membrane interaction and secondary structure of *de novo* designed arginine-and tryptophan peptides with dual function
   H.A. Rydberg, N. Carlsson, B. Nordén
   BBRC 427 (2012) 261-265.
- III. Peptide-membrane interactions of arginine-tryptophan peptides probed using quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring
   H.A. Rydberg, A. Kunze, N. Carlsson, N. Altgärde, S. Svedhem and B. Nordén *To be submitted to European Biophysics Journal.*
- IV. Cell surface binding and uptake of arginine- and lysine-rich penetratin peptides in absence and presence of proteoglycans

H.L. Åmand, H.A. Rydberg, L.H. Fornander, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, E.K. Esbjörner *Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1818 (2012) 2669-2678.* 

V. Characterization of a novel cell penetrating peptide derived from human Oct4
E. Harreither, H.A. Rydberg, H.L. Åmand, V. Jadhav, L. Fliedl, C. Benda, M.A. Esteban, D. Pei, N. Borth, R. Grillari-Voglauer, O. Hommerding, F. Edenhofer, B. Nordén, J. Grillari
Submitted to Cell Regeneration.

## **Contribution report**

### Paper I

Designed and performed the experiments. Performed data analysis and interpretation of results. Main author of the paper. Did not perform MATLAB analysis of binding isotherms.

## Paper II

Designed and performed the experiments. Performed data analysis and interpretation of results. Main author of the paper. Did not perform the MIC measurements.

## Paper III

Designed and performed the experiments. Performed data analysis and interpretation of results. Main author of the paper.

## Paper IV

Took part in performing the intracellular uptake experiments. Took part in the interpretation of the results and writing the paper.

## Paper V

Took part in designing the experiments on peptide cellular uptake and confocal imaging. Designed and performed the CD and LD measurements. Took part in data analysis and interpretation of the results and writing the paper.

## Abbreviations

| CPP   | cell-penetrating peptide                                |
|-------|---|
| AMP   | antimicrobial peptide                                   |
| MAP   | membrane-active peptide                                 |
| aa    | amino acid  |
| SUV   | small unilamellar vesicle                               |
| LUV   | large unilamellar vesicle                               |
| GUV   | giant unilamellar vesicle                               |
| PC    | phosphatidylcholine                                     |
| PG    | phosphatidylglycerol                                    |
| PE    | phosphatidylethanolamine                                |
| PS    | phosphatidylserine                                      |
| CD    | circular dichroism                                      |
| LD    | linear dichroism  |
| QCM-D | quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring |

## Contents

| 1. Introduction   |    |  |
|---|----|--|
| 2. Cells, membranes and model membranes                               |    |  |
| 2.1. The mammalian cell   | 3  |  |
| 2.2. Endocytosis: transport into the cell                             | 4  |  |
| 2.3. The bacterial cell   | 4  |  |
| 2.4. Biological membranes   | 5  |  |
| 2.5. Model membranes  | 8  |  |
| 3. Membrane-active peptides   |    |  |
| 3.1. Cell-penetrating peptides  | 12 |  |
| 3.1.1. Uptake mechanisms of CPPs: endocytosis and direct uptake       | 14 |  |
| 3.1.2. CPPs in the medical industry                                   | 16 |  |
| 3.2. Antimicrobial peptides   | 17 |  |
| 3.2.1 AMPs in the medical industry                                    | 20 |  |
| 3.3. CPP or AMP or MAP?   | 21 |  |
| 3.4. Membrane interactions of arginine and tryptophan rich peptides   | 22 |  |
| 4. Methodology  | 25 |  |
| 4.1. Absorption spectroscopy  | 25 |  |
| 4.2. Spectroscopy of peptides   | 26 |  |
| 4.3. Circular dichroism spectroscopy                                  | 27 |  |
| 4.4. Linear dichroism spectroscopy                                    | 28 |  |
| 4.5. Light scattering   | 29 |  |
| 4.6. Fluorescence spectroscopy  | 30 |  |
| 4.7. Confocal laser scanning microscopy                               | 31 |  |
| 4.8. Flow cytometry   | 32 |  |
| 4.9. Quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring          | 33 |  |
| 4.10. Preparation of model lipid membranes                            | 35 |  |
| 5. De novo designed arginine and tryptophan peptides with dual action |    |  |
| 5.1. Uptake of the RW-peptides in live mammalian cells                | 36 |  |
| 5.2. The RW-peptides show low mammalian cell toxicity                 | 38 |  |
| 5.3. The RW-peptides inhibit bacterial growth                         | 39 |  |
| 5.4. Secondary structure of the RW-peptides                           | 40 |  |
| 5.5. Probing the interaction between the RW-peptides and lipid        | 41 |  |
| membranes of different composition using QCM-D                        |    |  |
| 6. Penetratin, two analogues and a homologue                          |    |  |
| 6.1. Arginine content and cell surface proteoglycans affect uptake    | 45 |  |
| and binding of penetratin peptides                                    |    |  |
| 6.2. Oct4-PTD is a new CPP derived from a homeodomain protein         | 47 |  |
| 7. Concluding remarks and outlook                                     | 49 |  |
| Acknowledgements  | 51 |  |
| References  |    |  |

## 1. Introduction

Jules: You know what they call a Quarter Pounder with cheese in France?

Brett: No.

Jules: Tell 'em, Vincent.

Vincent: A Royale with cheese.

*Pulp Fiction* (1994) by Quentin Tarantino [1]

Things are not always what they seem at a first glance. And things can have different names, and functions, depending on the context. In the case with the hamburger at the well known hamburger restaurant, the different name in France might be related to the metric system and perhaps the wish to create a new name for the French market.

In my research, I started working with a group of six cell-penetrating peptides that also turned out to be antimicrobial. When added to mammalian cells, the peptides were able to cross the cellular membrane and efficiently enter cells, showing promise as transporters of drug molecules. When instead added to bacteria, the peptides inhibited the bacterial growth, and could possibly be used as a new type of antibiotics. Due to the different functions, the six peptides could be named either cell-penetrating or antimicrobial. Thus, depending on the context, here the type of cells to which the peptides were added, the peptides could have different functions, and names.

Due to the overlapping functions of cell-penetrating peptides (CPPs) and antimicrobial peptides (AMPs), the strong resemblance between the peptides has appeared the focus of attention. In addition to function, also the peptides' amino acid content, secondary structure and the mechanisms by which they interact with membranes are similar. Therefore are both cell-penetrating and antimicrobial peptides today often referred to as membrane-active peptides. The big challenge laying afore us is to gain increased knowledge about how these membrane-active peptides interact with lipid membranes. This may result in advances in several medical fields and help treating a wide range of diseases including cancer, multiresistant bacterial infections, cystic fibrosis and Alzheimer's disease.

CPPs were discovered as sub domains of naturally occurring proteins that have the ability to enter cells. The first CPP to be discovered was Tat, which is involved in the replication of the HIV virus. Next in turn was penetratin, a part of the Antennapedia homedomain protein, which is a transcription factor found in the fruit fly *Drosophila m*. [2]. AMPs are found in the innate immune system of most living creatures where they play a leading role in the first line

of defense against pathogens [3]. The first human AMPs were consequently named defensins [4]. Even though the CPPs were discovered over 20 years ago and the AMPs almost 30 years ago, their mechanisms of action are still not fully understood. It is known that CPPs use two main modes of cell entry: endocytosis and non-endocytotic direct penetration [5, 6]. The endocytotic pathway is considered to involve binding to proteoglycans at the cell surface [7]. AMPs instead achieve their antibacterial effect by either damaging the bacterial membrane or entering the bacterial cells where they bind to and inhibit the effect of molecules vital for bacterial survival [8]. The actions of CPPs and AMPs are all initiated by the peptide binding to the cell-membrane, followed either by peptide internalization or severe membrane damage. The effect seems to depend on the amino acid composition of the peptide in combination with the composition of the target membrane. In particular the amino acids arginine and tryptophan have been shown to be important for peptide function, affecting both cell-penetrating and antimicrobial properties.

The focus of this thesis is to gain deeper knowledge about how membrane-active peptides enter cells and interact with membranes. In Chapter 2 biological membranes are described, and in Chapter 3 a survey of arginine and tryptophan rich membrane-active peptides is presented. The methods used in this thesis, and the theory behind, are described in Chapter 4. The experimental work is based on studies of how varying amino acid composition and membrane constituents may affect peptide activity. Chapter 5 reviews the investigations of the effect of tryptophan content and backbone spacing on cellular uptake (Paper I), bacterial growth inhibition (Paper II), and the interaction with model membranes of different compositions (Paper III). In Chapter 6, the study of the effect of cell surface proteoglycans on the uptake of penetratin and its two all-arginine or all-lysine analogues PenArg and PenLys (Paper IV) is summarized. Furthermore, a new CPP, the Oct4-PTD peptide is presented and compared with penetratin (Paper V). The influence of the fluorescent label on these peptides' secondary structure and toxicity is also examined. The long-term goal of the studies presented in this thesis is to provide fundamental information allowing the design of membrane-active peptides with specific actions that can be targeted for specific cellular membranes and intracellular locations.

## 2. Cells, membranes and model membranes

#### 2.1. The mammalian cell

Humans as well as all other animals (and all plants and fungi) consist of cells. Each individual human consists of billions of highly specialized and cooperating cells. Considering the yeast we use for baking, every yeast cell is instead one "individual". Yet, the difference between a human cell and a yeast cell is not as large as one might naively think, since all eukaryotic cells have the same basic construction in terms of its components. Imagine a medieval, fortified town. In the middle of the town one finds the castle, surrounded by a moat. In the castle lives the king or duke, deciding the fate of all the people in the town. In the town, amongst the small houses with straw roofs, people are living their lives doing their everyday tasks. A woman is selling vegetables at the market; another woman is baking bread in the kitchen. A man is feeding the pigs, and a dog is sniffing amongst the garbage in the alley. The whole town is surrounded by a wall. It is thick and robust, and only people with permission are let in and out. Now, when the cell is considered, in the center one finds the nucleus, surrounded by a nuclear membrane, in which the DNA is found (Figure 2.2.). The cytoplasm is crowded with organelles, transport vesicles, proteins, mRNA and other macromolecules, performing the daily life tasks. The whole cell is surrounded by an outer membrane, the cell membrane. Its main task is to keep all the cell constituents in the cellular compartments. This membrane also protects the cell from the surrounding environment and assures that nutrition and other molecules of need are transported into the cells and waste products are transported out. The cellular membrane consists of a lipid bilayer, in which membrane proteins that regulate transport and other cell functions are embedded. Attached to the membrane are also different forms of negatively charged carbohydrate polymers, including glycolipids and proteoglycans (PGs) which are anchored to the membrane by lipids or proteins respectively, typically on the extracellular side of the membrane (Figure 2.1.) [9]. PGs mediate interactions between the cell and its surroundings by regulating distribution of signaling molecules, acting as coreceptor for cell-cell signaling, and influencing cell motility and adhesion [10]. PGs are also involved in endocytosis, a collective name for several mechanisms that are used by the cell to internalize macromolecules and particles via formation of transport vesicles derived from the cell membrane



**Figure 2.1.** Illustration of a biological membrane, with a bilayer consisting of different lipids, embedded membrane proteins and attached carbohydrates.

#### 2.2. Endocytosis: transport into the cell

Endocytosis is a generic name for several different processes by which cells take up material from outside the cell. Endocytosis can be divided in two main types: phagocytosis ("cell eating") and pinocytosis ("cell drinking"). The former type is only performed by specialized cells, like for example the macrophages of our immune system that can engulf pathogens and dying or dead cells. Pinocytosis is instead continuously used by most cells to ingest water and small solutes via the formation of small (around 100 nm) vesicles [9]. After ingestion from the plasma membrane, the endocytic vesicles, or endosomes, initiate their journey towards the Golgi apparatus of the cell. During this journey the endosomes "mature" from early endosomes to late endosomes, a process associated with decreased pH. After reaching the Golgi, delivering cargo, the late endosomes are converted to lysosomes, a kind of cellular "trash bins", where waste material is degraded. To make sure that the cell retains its right size, vesicles are also transported back to the plasma membrane where they fuse, a process called exocytosis.

Pinocytosis can be further divided into different types, depending on the mechanism of vesicle formation [11]. These subtypes include the clathrin mediated pathway, where coated vesicles are formed by assembly of clathrin and associated proteins, and the caveolin mediated pathway, where invaginations are formed aided by the caveolin protein and the lipid composition by the formation of so called "lipid rafts" [9, 12]. Pinocytosis also includes macropinocytosis, which differs from the other pinocytotic processes in that instead of small vesicles, membrane protrusions are formed that encapsulate and internalize both membrane-bound material and extracellular fluid [13].

#### 2.3. The bacterial cell

One major difference between mammalian cells (and the cells of other animals, fungi and plants) is that bacteria are prokarvotes, i.e. instead of having their DNA in a special compartment (the nucleus or the "castle") as eukaryotes, their DNA is found in the cytoplasm. Bacteria are fairly simple, mostly single cellular organisms, with an enormous capacity to adapt to their surrounding environment. Bacteria are found virtually everywhere, and there are more than 50 different bacterial families [14], and very many different bacterial species. Bacteria also have a wide variety of different shapes, with the most common ones being spherical (as the streptococcus) or rod-shaped (as E-coli). Classification of bacteria is typically made according to Gram staining. Gram positive bacteria, bacteria that are stained violet by the Gram staining, have one inner lipid membrane and an outer thick peptidoglycan layer (Figure 2.2.). The peptidoglycan layer consists of a network of aminosugars, Nacetylglucosamine and N-acetylmuramic acid, that are crosslinked with peptide chains, typically including alanine, lysine and glutamine or glutamic acid. It is a thick and negatively charged layer that is very attractive for positively charged peptides and other antibiotics to bind to. The bacterial membrane surface also contains the negatively charged lipoteichoic acid, which also attracts cationic peptides [15]. Gram negative bacteria instead, have two lipid membranes with a thin peptidoglycan layer in between. The surface of Gram negative bacteria is covered with lipopolysaccharides (LPS), a form of glycolipids. LPS have a dual role, both protecting the bacterial membrane from antibacterial molecules and also being endotoxins, as which they are toxic to the host and may cause severe inflammation and hemorrhage. Understandably, it is more difficult for drug molecules to break through the more complex membrane of Gram negative bacteria, wherefore these bacteria are generally harder to treat. [9, 16]



**Figure 2.2.** Schematic illustration, not to scale, of a mammalian cell (left) and a Gram positive (middle) and a Gram negative (right) bacterium respectively. In the mammalian cell, DNA is found in the nucleus. The Gram positive bacteria have one lipid membrane (black) and one peptidoglycan layer (gray), whereas the Gram negative bacteria have two lipid membranes with a peptidoglycan layer in between.

#### 2.4. Biological membranes

If one considers the first cells as the origin of life, then lipid barriers or membranes have since then been used to compartmentalize enzymes, genes, and other building blocks of life from their surroundings. The ability of lipid molecules to form membranes is in fact considered a prerequisite of cellular evolution [17]. It was long believed that this compartmentalization was the only role of lipid membranes, but more and more focus has been put on their important cell regulatory functions. Indeed, the membrane is arguably one of the most complex and important organelles in the cell. Biological membranes are, at a very basic level, built up of a laterally fluid lipid bilayer with embedded proteins and attached carbohydrates. The fluidity of the membrane enables lateral diffusion of the membrane components [18], which can rearrange into different types of dynamic structures. The membrane lipids can, just like the proteins situated in the membranes, act as enzymes, signal transducers and receptors [19]. The lipid composition controls the membrane dynamics, including permeability and stiffness, and many of the cellular functions mentioned may thus be regulated by altering the lipid composition [20]. Also, the rapid change of local composition and formation of so called lipid rafts, membrane domains enriched in sphingolipids and cholesterol, might lead to the accumulation and subsequent activation of certain protein receptors [21].

The main component of the lipid bilayer of biological membranes is the phospholipids. Phospholipids consist of a hydrophilic headgroup and, typically, two hydrophobic hydrocarbon chains commonly 16 to 18 carbon atoms long. Due to this amphiphilic nature of the phospholipids, they tend to form aggregates when in a polar solvent like water, with the hydrophilic headgroups facing the solvent. This self-assembly in water is driven by the hydrophobic effect [22]. Phospholipids have a low CMC (critical micelle concentration), meaning that already at low concentrations (around 10<sup>-10</sup> M) they form complexes; and no or very few single molecules are found in solution [23].

The phospholipids of biological membranes can be divided into two major classes: phosphoglycerides and sphingolipids. They both consist of a polar phosphorylcholine head and two hydrocarbon chains, but whereas phosphoglycerides have a glycerol backbone base, sphingolipids have a sphingosine (an amino alcohol) base [24]. The properties of the lipids depend on the polar head group, but also on the hydrocarbon chain length and saturation. Depending on the size ratio between the heads and the tails, phospholipids obtain different molecular shapes. The size ratio can be described by the packing parameter, P, which depends on the volume occupied by the tails divided by the area per lipid molecule and the length of the tails [25-27]. If  $P \sim 1$ , the head and tail region are of equal size, and the shape is categorized as cylindrical. If instead the head region is bigger or smaller than the tail region, the shape becomes categorized as cone shaped (P > 1) or inverted cone (P < 1). P corresponds to the situation where there is no bending stress, i.e. the torque is zero, and the curvature of the lipid monolayer corresponds to the intrinsic curvature. Thus, cylindrical lipids, which have neutral curvature  $(P \sim 1)$ , tend to form lamellar structures (bilayers) with the hydrophilic heads pointing out, and the carbon tails pointing in to the hydrophobic core region, whereas cone-shaped lipids, which have negative or positive curvature, form non-lamellar structures (Figure 2.3.) [28]. The intrinsic curvature of a monolayer can be described as the sum of the curvature of each lipid molecule [27], and the intrinsic curvature of the bilayers depends on those of the monolayers [29]. The majority of the lipids in cellular membranes have neutral curvature [30], wherefore bilayers are formed.



**Figure 2.3.** Schematic illustration of monolayer formation with cylindrical shaped phospholipids with neutral curvature that form lamellar structures (left) and phospholipids with negative curvature that form non-lamellar structures (right).

The energy needed to bend a bilayer from its spontaneous state, as described by Helfrich [31], is dependent on both the total curvature and the topological changes to the membrane (Gaussian curvature) [5, 32]. The curvature force per unit area of bending the membrane (f) is given by Equation 1:

$$f = \frac{\kappa}{2} (c_1 + c_2 - 2c_0)^2 + \kappa_G c_1 c_2 \tag{1}$$

where  $c_0$  is the intrinsic curvature,  $c_1$  and  $c_2$  are principal curvatures at a point on the surface,  $\kappa$  is the bending modulus (energy cost for deviation from spontaneous state) and  $\kappa_G$  is the Gaussian curvature modulus (energy cost of topological changes). The sum of  $c_1$  and  $c_2$  gives the mean curvature and the product  $c_1c_2$  describes the Gaussian curvature. The Gaussian curvature can be used to characterize a surface. If both the principal curvatures are of the same sign, the Gaussian curvature becomes positive. Positive Gaussian curvature is found on spheres. If one of the principal curvatures is negative and the other one is positive, the Gaussian curvature becomes negative. This so called saddle shape is seen for objects with holes, like doughnuts, or membrane pores. Negative Gaussian curvature is needed for the formation of pores in the membrane, but also for the formation of invaginations and protrusions as in the endocytotic processes [5].

The diversity in lipid head groups, in combination with the many different lipid tails, results in the huge variety of lipids with different properties found in biological membranes. The combination of different lipids balances the dynamics and stability in cellular membranes, which makes the membranes both flexible and robust [33]. In addition to determining lamellar or non-lamellar phase, the lipid composition also determines in what kind of lamellar phase the lipid bilayer is, including liquid disordered lamellar phase (L<sub> $\alpha$ </sub>(d)), liquid ordered bilayer phase (L<sub> $\alpha$ </sub>(o)) and gel phase (L<sub> $\beta$ </sub><sup>,</sup>). Phase transitions seem to be very important for membrane function, for example in the transition from the "normal" liquid disordered lamellar phase to gel phase in the formation of lipid rafts [34].

The lipid content and combination of biological membranes differ between species and between specialized cells in a species, as well as between membranes of different organelles in the same cell. In mammalian cell membranes the four most abundant lipids are phosphatidylcholine (PC), phosphatidylethanolamine (PE), phosphatidylserine (PS) and sphingomyelin. PS has a net negative charge, whereas the other three have a net neutral charge. PE is a non-lamellar lipid, with negative curvature. PE and other lipids that form nonlamellar structures are important for fundamental membrane functions. They are for example necessary for proper insertion of membrane proteins in the bilayer and for membrane protein function, as well as for fusion, fission and budding of membranes needed in endocytosis [30, 33, 35, 36]. The lipid bilayer of mammalian cells also contains 10 % to 50 % cholesterol [30], which influences the membrane rigidity and lipid rafts formation [37-39]. Bacterial membranes, in contrast, contain no cholesterol, and the content of negatively charged lipids is higher than for mammalian cells. The main negatively charged lipid in bacterial membranes is phosphatidylglycerol (PG), which, just as the negatively charged PS found in mammalian membranes, is cylindrical in its molecular shape. Gram positive bacteria generally have a high content of PG, the membrane of the Gram positive bacteria S. aureus, for example, contains only PG-lipids (phosphatidylglycerol and diphosphatidylglycerol). Gram negative bacteria have a slightly lower amount of PG (20 % to 40 %), but a very high content of PE. P. aeruginosa has a 60 % content of PE, and the content in E. coli is as a high as 80% [40]. As a comparison the plasma membrane of mammalian cells contains around 20% PE [30].

#### 2.5. Model membranes

It is easy to understand that the lipid membrane is very complex. The diversity in lipid composition, proteins and carbohydrates can make it hard to evaluate the contribution of e.g. a specific amino acid for binding to a cellular membrane. To gain a better mechanistic understanding of physicochemical properties of the peptide-membrane interaction, simplified model membranes with regulated constituents are typically used. Lipid vesicles, or liposomes, are commonly used for spectroscopic assays, whereas flat supported lipid bilayers are used in combination with surface sensitive techniques (Figure 2.4.). Liposomes are categorized according to lamellarity (multi- or unilamellar) and size, typically as small vesicles of roughly 20-100 nm, large vesicles of approximately 100 nm to 1  $\mu$ m and giant vesicles of >1  $\mu$ m. For spectroscopic assays large unilamellar vesicles (LUVs) of around 100 nm are used, and small unilamellar vesicles (SUVs) are typically used for the formation of supported lipid bilayers.



**Figure 2.4.** Illustration of a unilamellar lipid vesicle (left), a multilamellar lipid vesicle (right) and a flat lipid bilayer (bottom).

As main model membrane in the work presented in this thesis, bilayers consisting of 80 mole% phosphatidylcholine (PC) and 20 mole% phosphatidylglycerol (PG) were used as a rough mimic of biological cell membranes. This lipid composition is common in biophysicochemical experiments, and it is a simplified, general model of biological membranes. In addition, model membranes of PC only, and PC/PG membranes with and without the addition of cholesterol or the glycolipid Lactosyl PE have been used in the work in this thesis (Figure 2.5.) to investigate how the lipid composition may affect the peptidemembrane interaction. The negatively charged lipids of biological membranes account for a major part of the negative charges on the membrane surface. However, for healthy mammalian cells most negatively charged lipids, like PS, are located in the inner leaflet of the bilayer, while cancer cells have higher levels of negatively charged lipids in the outer leaflet. The content of negatively charged lipids in bacteria is normally high, ranging from around 20% (E. coli) to being the major lipid constituent in the membrane (S. aureus) [40]. Membranes of biological cells also contain other negatively charged moieties, including the proteoglycans and the glycolipids, as well as the bacterial peptidoglycans and lipopolysaccharides. In cancer cells, the negatively charged carbohydrates are often

overexpressed, which contributes to the increased negative charge on the cell surface of these cells. Since the majority of CPPs and AMPs are positively charged, the negative charges of the membrane are of special interest due to their influence on the membrane interaction and subsequent cellular uptake or growth inhibition.



**Figure 2.5.** The lipids used in the work of this thesis. POPC is zwitterionic, whereas POPG is negatively charged at physiological pH. Cholesterol decreases the fluidity of the membrane and Lactosyl PE is a glycolipid with two unsaturated carbon chains and a lactose moiety.

#### 3. Membrane-active peptides

Peptides are built up of smaller units called amino acids (aa). There are 20 different natural amino acids, which all consist of a central carbon, an amino group, a carboxyl group and the specific aa side chains. The amino acids are divided in groups depending on their chemical properties. These groups are the acidic, the basic, the uncharged polar and the non polar amino acids. In this thesis, the two amino acids arginine (basic) and tryptophan (non polar) (Figure 3.1.) will be particularly in focus, since they are commonly found in the sequences of membrane-active peptides and they are especially important for peptide function. Amino acids are linked together by so called peptide bonds: the carboxyl group of one aa residue condenses with the amino group of another one, and so on, forming longer chains (Figure 3.1.). Chains of up to 50 aa are normally referred to as peptides, whereas longer chains, are generally classified as proteins. That is, peptides are small proteins, or pieces of proteins. Depending on the combination of amino acids  $\alpha$ -helixes,  $\beta$ -sheets and coils. [41]



**Figure 3.1.** The amino acids arginine (left) and tryptophan (middle) and two amino acids (with the side chain R) linked together with a peptide bond (right).

Proteins are the most abundant group of molecules in our bodies [42]. Whereas DNA encodes the genes, proteins are the molecules in the cell that execute the instructions given by the genetic information. Mentioning just a few examples of the many functions proteins have, they catalyze chemical reactions, they act as structural components of the cell and they can be hormones as well as hormone receptors. Even though many of the proteins in our bodies are large and complex, also the smaller peptides have important functions. For example, there are peptides that act as growth factors, regulating cell growth and differentiation, and there are peptides important for the function of the nervous system [16].

Yet other peptides have important tasks in the immune system or for transport of proteins across cellular membranes. These peptides belong to a group of peptides called membrane-active peptides, which is the focus of this thesis. The membrane-active peptides include cell-penetrating peptides and antimicrobial peptides, peptides which all perform their action by interacting with cellular membranes in different ways. Cell-penetrating peptides are peptides with the ability to cross cellular membranes, transporting macromolecular cargo, whereas antimicrobial peptides inhibit the growth of bacteria and fungi. Membrane-active peptides also include fusion peptides, peptides that are able to fuse membranes for example used by viruses in their pathogenic mechanism, and sometimes also amyloid peptides, the peptides and amyloid peptides will, however, not be covered further in this thesis. The actions of membrane-active peptides make them very promising for different medical applications, for example as drug transporters or as antibiotics in the case of cell-penetrating- and antimicrobial peptides, areas where new approaches are sought after.

### 3.1. Cell-penetrating peptides

Gene therapy is perhaps the most exciting discovery in medical therapy since the discovery of penicillin. Realization of functional gene therapy would make it possible to help millions of people and cure diseases we today do not have the possibility to cure. Just to name a few, cystic fibrosis, Huntington's disease and certain types of cancers are examples of medical conditions that could be cured with gene therapy. Gene therapy is typically based on the insertion of a DNA sequence that once inside the cell nucleus can "correct" the genetic defect by coding for the "healthy" version of the gene. Other therapeutic approaches for genetic diseases have also been tested, and include the introduction of macromolecules into the cell cytosol, for example siRNA or proteins, that interfere with transcription and subsequent biosynthesis of proteins. Unfortunately, there is still no good way to achieve this. The macromolecules proposed for therapy, mostly nucleic acids or proteins, are big, bulky and often charged, which means that they do not readily cross the cell membrane. They thus need to be transported into the cell. To date most attempts have been based on viral vectors [43], which have been shown to have several drawbacks including severe immune responses and the risk of the virus's pathologic ability being restored. A promising approach for this task is the use of cell-penetrating peptides, which show relatively high cellular uptake and low toxicity [44, 45]. CPPs are, according to the Handbook of cell-penetrating peptides, peptides of 5 to 40 aa, with the ability to efficiently enter cells, via both endocytotic and nonendocytotic mechanisms, that can bring with them macromolecular cargo like proteins or nucleic acids [46]. CPPs are typically cationic with hydrophobic motifs, often enriched in arginines and tryptophans, and they can be derived from natural proteins or be peptides designed in the lab [47]. There are also neutral and anionic cell-penetrating peptides [48], but these will not be covered further in this thesis

The CPPs were discovered over twenty years ago when it was shown that the transcriptiontransactivating (Tat) protein of the HIV-1 virus could enter cells [49]. Soon after, the Antennapedia homeodomain protein was also shown to enter cells [50]. Interestingly, both the Tat protein and the Antennapedia protein are not only specialized for cell penetration/internalization but are also transcription factors, binding to DNA and regulating gene expression. Many CPPs are indeed derived from transcription factors, and in particular homeodomains, for example the pIsl peptide [51]. Homeoproteins are, in the fruit fly *Drosophila m.*, responsible for the development of the different segments of the body (or in short that the right thing grows out at the right place). Antennapedia is one example of a homeoprotein. This protein is normally expressed in the leg segment of *Drosophila m.*, and is responsible for the davelopment. A specific mutation in the gene coding for the Antennapedia protein has been shown to cause expression of the protein in the fly head, where the antennas then are replaced by legs (pedia) [52]. This mutation has led to the name of this special protein.

During the years following the discovery of the CPPs, a great deal of effort was put into trying to find the minimal peptide sequence needed for cellular internalization. For the Tat protein this sequence was identified as Tat48-60, today commonly called Tat [53]. The minimal sequence of Antennapedia was identified as the 16 amino acids of the third  $\alpha$ -helix of the protein [45], and was given the name penetratin. Both Tat and penetratin have a high content of arginines. Hence, a number of synthetic peptides only containing arginines were developed, which still retained the ability for cell internalization. The synthetic poly-arginine peptides have been extensively studied since then. It has for example been shown that uptake efficiency increases with the length of the poly-arginine chain [54-56] and that the spacing of the arginines in the amino acid sequence influences uptake efficiency with the arginines at every third position being optimal [55]. The optimal length of the poly-arginine has been debated, with numbers ranging from 15 [54] to several hundred arginine residues [56]. Octaarginine (R<sub>8</sub>) is one of the most commonly used poly-arginines, since it has high uptake efficiency into cells [57], is an efficient vector [58]; at the same time it is relatively cheap to synthesize.

The specific role of arginine in cellular uptake and membrane interaction of CPPs has been the interest of many investigations (some examples being [54, 59-64]), where one approach has been comparison with peptides rich in lysine, another positively charged, nitrogen containing amino acid. It was shown that peptides containing a high number of arginines seem to have higher uptake efficiency than lysine rich counterparts. As an example, Åmand *et al.* [65] showed that a penetratin analogue where all lysine residues were substituted by arginines had better internalization efficiency than the original penetratin (the original penetratin, with lysines and arginines, is depictured in Figure 3.2.). The higher uptake efficiency of arginine has been attributed its guanidinium group, which can form stable bidentate hydrogen bonds with anions on the cell surface [66-69], thereby generating negative Gausian membrane curvature [5]. In comparison with lysine, arginine also has a longer as side chain, which in the case of polyarginine and polylysine, can result in both higher binding because of a larger "effective reach" and decreased toxicity because of higher charge separation and subsequently lower curvature strain on the outer membrane [70].



**Figure 3.2.** Penetratin in its  $\alpha$ -helical structure with tryptophans in purple, arginines in light blue and lysines in dark blue. Depending on for example lipid composition and peptide to lipid ratio, penetratin can also adopt a  $\beta$ -sheet structure [71-75].

Another amino acid that has gained attention for influencing CPP function is the hydrophobic tryptophan. When interacting with lipid bilayers, tryptophan becomes, due to its aromaticity, positioned at the polar-apolar interface, close to the carbonyl groups of the lipid molecules [76, 77]. Tryptophan is often found in the transmembrane regions of membrane proteins where it has important anchoring functions [78-80]. Likewise is tryptophan important for the function of many cell-penetrating peptides. For example have the two tryptophan residues of penetratin been shown to be crucial for cellular uptake, where the replacement of the tryptophans with phenylalanines, and in particular the W48F substitution<sup>1</sup>, resulted in impaired intracellular uptake [45, 81]. Tryptophan has also been shown to be vital for the insertion into the lipid membrane and cellular internalization of a group of glycosylated CPPs and their conjugated cargo [82] and the CPP Pep-1 is dependent on its tryptophan rich tail for efficient targeting to cell membranes [83]. The importance of tryptophan has been further investigated by Maiolo et al. [84] who showed that intracellular uptake improved significantly when adding a tryptophan at the C-terminal end of a hepta-arginine. These and other findings have resulted in investigations of CPPs consisting of only tryptophans and arginines, for example by Sagan and Alves [85, 86]. The full picture of the importance of these two amino acids for peptide function is however still not known.

#### 3.1.1. Uptake mechanisms of CPPs: endocytosis and direct uptake

CPPs can be internalized into cells by both endocytotic pathways and non-endocytotic, direct membrane penetration mechanisms [5, 6, 87]. Direct penetration was for a while regarded to be an artifact, since the early experiments were made on fixed cells which are permeable to most macromolecules. The fixation of cells thus led to artificial results showing peptides inside the cells that were internalized *post mortem*. However, after the development of live cell assays it has repeatedly been shown that direct penetration does occur, even though endocytosis is still considered a main pathway [7, 47]. Interestingly, some sequences, in particular those rich in arginines, appear to be able to use both routes in parallel [54, 60, 88].

The first step of internalization of CPPs is the electrostatic interaction between the peptides and negatively charged moieties on the cell surface. The interaction with proteoglycans plays

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> W substituted for F in position 48

a major role in this context, and can activate different routes of internalization, including macropinocytosis [89] and clathrin- and caveolin-dependent endocytosis [88, 90] (Figure 3.3.). For arginine-rich peptides a specific dependence on the interaction between arginines and proteoglycans for cellular uptake has even been suggested [91]. Proteoglycans are basically long chains of glycosaminoglycans covalently attached to a core protein, which can be attached to the lipid bilayer of the cellmembrane. Proteoglycans are believed to be important for cell signaling, for example by binding signal molecules and enhancing their effect by locally increasing their concentration. It has been proposed that they may act in the same way regarding arginine-rich CPPs [92]. Since the peptide concentration affects which uptake routes are utilized, increased concentration of peptide at the cell surface may probably be a part of the uptake mechanism, and accumulation of arginine-rich peptides on the surface may lead to the induction of macropinocytosis. The initiation of macropinocytosis could for example be triggered by proteoglycan aggregation or receptor activation by the CPPs cross linking receptors [92], even though CPPs are not considered to be dependent on any specific receptor for uptake. Endocytosis is described further in Section 2.2.

The initial electrostatic interaction between the peptides and negatively charged moieties on the cell surface may also lead to direct, non-endocytotic, ATP-independent, translocation through the membrane (Figure 3.3.). Translocation has been attributed to several different mechanisms, including pore formation (barrel stave- and toroidal model), formation of inverted micelles, the carpet-model and membrane thinning. These structural rearrangements are however often associated with membrane leakage. Other mechanisms, like the formation of bleb-like structures, flip flop of the lipids and the formation of a porous structure caused by the Gaussian curvature induced by arginine binding have also been suggested [92], as well as clustering of anionic lipids. All mechanisms are dependent on factors that compensate for the energy needed to transport the charged CPP through the lipid membrane. The transmembrane potential is suggested to be a driving force in the translocation of peptides, confirmed by studies using liposomes [93] and simulations [94]. There are also theories about cationic peptides being able to form neutral complexes with anions, which would facilitate the transport through the membrane [92]. Peptide-membrane interactions are further described in Section 3.4.



**Figure 3.3.** Cell-penetrating peptides (blue) are internalized into cells by several different routes, including macropinocytosis (red), clathrin-mediated endocytosis (green), caveolin-mediated endocytosis (yellow) and direct translocation through the cellmembrane (purple).

The entry mechanisms, as well as the final intracellular destination, seem to be dependent on several factors, like the nature of the attached cargo, cell type and even cell cultural conditions [57, 95]. The amino acid sequence and subsequent secondary structure also play a major role for CPP uptake. A more pronounced, often  $\alpha$ -helical, secondary structure has been associated with increased uptake, but contradicting results have also been obtained showing no such connection [56, 96-98]. The concentration of the CPP has also been proven important, and as an example, Ziegler *et al.* [99] showed that, for the peptide WR<sub>9</sub>, endocytosis was the predominant uptake route at low peptide concentration whereas direct penetration occurred at higher concentrations. The subject is complex. The fact that the same peptide can use several different routes in parallel, and that the inhibition of one route often leads to activation of other routes, makes it difficult to study CPP uptake mechanisms and to compare the results from different studies. This makes it intriguing to learn more about the uptake mechanisms and in particular about the peptide-membrane interactions.

#### **3.1.2.** CPPs in the medical industry

The typically low toxicity of CPPs makes them promising for the medical industry [44]. During the last decade, the number of clinical trials as well as companies working with CPPbased medical techniques has constantly increased [47]. It therefore seems possible that we in a relatively near future will be using CPPs as therapeutics.

Already in the early days of the CPP, experiments showed that the cell-penetrating peptides could carry macromolecular cargo with them. The cargo could be virtually any biomolecule, including proteins, peptides, nanoparticles, DNA and siRNA [46, 47]. The cargo can be covalently attached to the CPP or just mixed with the CPP (non-covalent strategy) [47]. The latter was first reported by Morris et al. who showed that the peptides MPG [100] and Pep-1 [83] could deliver cargo using a non-covalent approach. CPPs function as drug vectors both in vitro and in vivo [101]. Ever since Schwarze et al. reported that Tat could be used for protein transduction in mice in 1999 [102], the in vivo use of CPPs has grown, almost flourished. There are extensive reports on the matter (for a review see for example [7, 46, 47, 103]), which make CPPs promising also for future treatment of diseases in humans. Cell-penetrating peptides have a true ace up their sleeves: they can cross the blood brain barrier, which normally is impermeable to most drug molecules due to the tight junctions between the endothelial cells in the cerebral microvascular endothelium. CPPs can thus be used to transport drugs into the brain, as exemplified by the fusion protein of Tat and the Bcl-xL protein, that efficiently entered mouse brain where it decreased neuronal cell death [104], but may also be used for transport of nano-molecules for visualization of brain tumors in patients [103]. CPPs have also been used as delivery molecules in the treatment of asthma and other inflammatory diseases [46].

Cancer therapy is one big area of focus for CPP utilization. Cancer, extremely briefly, is caused by cells with abnormal control mechanisms of growth and proliferation. One important molecule involved in these processes is the tumor suppressor protein p53. Normal cells can sense when something is "wrong", like in the case of metabolic disorder or genetic damage. When p53 receives information about such faults, it will tell the cell to stop growing and fix

the problem. In the worst case, if the fault is not fixable, p53 will initiate apoptosis, the programmed cell death. In cancer cells, control mechanisms like this are "turned off", exemplified by p53 being found malfunctioning in many types of cancer [105]. Therefore, one way to treat cancer is to "turn on" these control mechanisms. Tat has for example been used for efficient delivery of a p53 reactivating peptide [106]. There are also many other examples of successful use of CPPs in cancer therapy, targeting p53 as well as other growth controlling proteins in the cell [46, 47, 107]. CPPs have also been used in radioimmunotherapy for transport of antibodies conjugated with radioactive isotopes to tumor cells, and to enhance the effect of conventionally used chemotherapeutics [103].

Importantly, CPPs (and AMPs) have been shown to have selective interaction with cancer cells which make them, if possible, even more interesting for cancer therapy [108-110]. Cationic CPPs are known to preferentially bind to negatively charged membranes, and cancer cells have more negatively charged membranes than normal cells. This difference in charge is due to the increased anionic charge on the surface of cancer cells as a result of over expression of certain proteoglycans and glycolipids, as well as an increase of the negatively charged lipid phosphatidylserine in the outer leaflet of the membrane. Some CPPs in fact appear to have anti-tumor activity, while being non-toxic to the healthy cells, possibly due to this cancer cell selectivity. Peptides with anti-cancer activity have similarly been found to also function as CPPs [111].

## 3.2. Antimicrobial peptides

The spread of resistant bacteria, leading to untreatable infections, is a major public health threat and one of the big challenges in modern medicine. The overuse, or even abuse, of antibiotics is one cause to this threat. People often, rightly, blame the meat industry or the over prescription of antibiotics by physicians. Often forgotten in this context is the use of antibiotics in soap and washing powder and the use of antibiotic substances in shoes and sport clothes to prevent "unpleasant" odours, which can really be considered unnecessary use. Another dangerous source to resistance is antibiotic producing factories in for example India, where antibiotics are leaking out into the surroundings, where appallingly many variations of bacteria resistant to multiple antibiotics can be found. Bacteria are tough guys that fast can adapt to new situations. The high number of individual bacteria in a colony in combination with fast growth, make them survival experts and they can rapidly develop resistance to drugs. The resistance gene can then easily be transferred to other individuals, both of the same and of other species, causing escalating resistance to antibiotics.

A promising approach in fighting bacteria is the use of antimicrobial peptides. These peptides have a key role in the innate immune system, where they take part in the first line of defense against pathogens like bacteria, fungi and enveloped viruses. In humans, AMPs are found on epithelial surfaces including the skin, the gastrointestinal tract and the respiratory tract [112], where they are synthesized by epithelial cells both continuously and upon pathologic activation. AMPs can also be released from cells of the adaptive immune system. Released

AMPs have many immunoregulatory functions and can for example act as chemokines and attract (other) cells of the adaptive immune system to the infection site and neutralize bacterial endotoxins [113-116]. AMPs also function by killing the pathogen, either by damaging the cell membrane by, for example, forming pores, or by crossing the cell membrane and binding to intracellular targets and thereby inhibiting the metabolism of the pathogen cell. In this thesis, the AMPs action against bacteria will be in focus.

The existence of proteins with antibacterial activity has been known since the early 1960 [117]. Around 20 years later the first antimicrobial peptides were identified. AMPs were first discovered in plants (for example [118]), then in moths [119], followed by the first mammalian AMP in 1983 [120]. Two years later the first human AMPs, called defensins, were discovered by Ganz *et al.* [4]. The amount of discovered AMPs has increased constantly since, and to date, August 2013, more than 2200 different AMPs have been identified [121]. Amongst these can be mentioned, the magainins found in the skin of Xenopus in 1987 [122], the tryptophan- and arginine rich peptide indolicidin [123], and the membranolytic peptide melittin [124, 125] which has been used in the work of this thesis as a positive control of membrane disruption.

AMPs are in average around 30 aa long, but peptides of down to six aa have also been found to be efficient bacterial inhibitors [121]. By use of combinatorial libraries of synthetic peptides, the hexapeptide Ac-RRWWRF-NH2 was identified as effective antibacterial agent [126]. The peptide sequence has been improved by Dathe et al. who amongst others have made cyclic versions of the peptide [127]. The fact that an arginine- and tryptophan rich peptide was found to be the most promising antibacterial candidate is not surprising. Arginines and tryptophans are common amino acids in AMPs, as in CPPs, [121] and the content of these amino acids has been proven important for peptide function. The antibacterial effect increases with increasing arginine content [128] and with the insertion of one or several tryptophan moieties into peptide sequence [62, 129, 130]. The specific importance of arginines and tryptophans for antimicrobial peptide function has for example been demonstrated by Vogel et al. [131]. Arginine has, as mentioned above, the ability to form bidentate hydrogen bonds with phosphate head groups and other negatively charged moieties of the cell membrane, which affect both the degree of binding and toxicity. Tryptophan also has interesting properties. Because of its indole side chain, tryptophan is considered to be hydrophobic. Using Wimley-White's hydrophobicity scale, tryptophan is even the most hydrophobic amino acid [132]. However, the  $\pi$ -electron system of the tryptophan indole, i.e. its delocalized electron clouds, can participate in cation- $\pi$  interactions. Cation- $\pi$  interactions are important for substrate-enzyme binding, but they have also been suggested to be vital in arginine-tryptophan interactions since they contribute to a more energetically favorable entry of arginines into the lipid bilayer [133]. Tryptophans may also interact with the lipid choline group [134] and they have been suggested to interact specifically with glycosaminoglycans on the cell surface [135]. The role of arginines and tryptophans in peptide function is indeed exciting, and has also been explored further by the development of synthetic arginine and tryptophan peptide mimics [136-138].

In addition to specific amino acids, the secondary structure of the AMPs can also affect their antibacterial function [8]. Structure-function analyses are often made, and have revealed a correlation between  $\alpha$ -helical structure and antibacterial effect [139]. The secondary structure is an often used criterion for division of AMPs into subgroups. AMPs (as well as CPPs) are generally disordered in solution and adopt an ordered secondary structure upon binding to the membrane, but there are exceptions. The different classes of secondary structures include the  $\alpha$ -helical peptides, the  $\beta$ -sheet peptides and the extended peptides [8, 140, 141].

The  $\alpha$ -helical peptides, which is the largest group [121], are disordered in solution but form a secondary amphiphatic helical structure upon membrane interaction. The formed helix normally has the hydrophobic aa residues at one side and the charged aa residues at the opposite side of the molecule. The antibacterial effect of these peptides depends on the extent of the formed hydrophobic surface [8]. The magainin peptides belong to this family. If the peptides are long enough they may create membrane spanning pores [141], but they can also use other membrane disturbing mechanisms like the formation of toroidal pores [8] (Figure 3.4.). Depending on the charge and hydrophobicity of the amino acids in their sequence, the  $\alpha$ -helical peptides can be more or less deeply inserted into the membrane, which also affects their toxicity [142].

The  $\beta$ -sheet forming peptides are stabilized by disulfide bridges, and have their secondary, often ball-like, structure both in solution and when bound to membranes. The disulfide bridges are essential for the formation of the secondary structure, but their importance for the antibacterial activity of the peptides is still unclear. There are reports stating that these bonds are vital for the peptide action but other works demonstrate that they have no effect at all [143-145]. The defensins have  $\beta$ -sheet structure. The  $\beta$ -sheet peptides can form toroidal pores in membranes and there are even examples of  $\beta$ -barrels formed from peptide oligomers [146] (Figure 3.4.).



**Figure 3.4.** AMPs use several different mechanisms to inhibit bacterial growth. The extended AMPs (green) often act by inhibiting intracellular targets, but they may also disturb the membrane. The  $\alpha$ -helical (blue) and  $\beta$ -sheet forming peptides (red) generally act by membrane disturbing mechanisms.

The extended AMPs do not fold into any specific secondary structure. These peptides are often found to inhibit bacterial growth by crossing the membrane [131] where they inhibit key cellular processes like the synthesis of proteins and nucleic acids [113, 147-149] (Figure 3.4.). Arginine and tryptophan rich AMPs, e.g. indolicidin, often belong to this group [8, 150]. In

addition to the inhibition of intracellular targets [148], indolicidin and other extended peptides can act by several mechanisms including anion transport across the membrane [151], as well as membrane perturbation [152]. The different models of how AMPs act on membranes, will be covered more thoroughly in Section 3.4.

#### 3.2.1. AMPs in the medical industry

As for CPPs, AMPs, in addition to bacteria, show activity against cancer cells, as well as selectivity for the negatively charged membranes of these cells [70, 153-156]. This makes AMPs promising both as a new type of antibiotic but also for cancer treatment. AMPs can also be used to enhance the effect of commonly used antibiotics [157]. Furthermore, the enhancement of the expression of endogenous AMPs using gene therapy has also been suggested [158]. This could help patients with cystic fibrosis who have decreased antimicrobial peptide function in their airway mucosa [159]. There are, however, some obstacles that need to be overcome before the AMPs can reach the clinic. There are issues regarding the cost of manufacturing these peptides, their predisposition to proteolytic degradation and the possible toxicity when systemically administered. One way to reduce the cost of production is to use shorter, peptide analogues instead of native AMPs, like the peptide library derived hexapeptides. Shorter peptides are, however, even more sensitive to degradation. The peptide stability can be improved by PEGylation [160], by the use of Damino acids and by making cyclic peptides [161]. The introduction of arginine mimetics in peptide sequences has also been shown to increase the peptide stability [162]. There are already some peptide based antibiotics in the clinic, but so far, only for topical use [163]. A combination of polymyxin B (a lipopeptide) and gramicidin S (a cyclodecapeptide) is used in the clinic for topical use [157] and the indolicidin derivative omiganan has shown promising results in prevention of catheter infections and acne in phase III clinical trials [3, 164]. There are currently also AMPs for systemic use both in preclinical and phase III clinical studies [114]; it thus seems like the wide use of AMPs as antibiotics is under way.

Nevertheless, are there concerned thoughts about the possible development of peptide resistance in bacteria (reviewed in [165, 166]). In particular the use of human derived AMPs has been considered risky, since it could potentially lead to the emergence of bacteria that are resistant to the AMPs of our own immune system, which could seriously compromise our first line of defense against pathogens [167]. The development of bacteria resistant to AMPs is considered unlikely, since the action of AMPs generally is faster than the bacterial growth rate (the bacteria are killed before they have a chance to use evolution to create resistance). Furthermore, AMPs' major target is the cellmembrane and it would be too costly for the bacterial cell to change its membrane composition in order to prevent AMP induced damage, and a change in composition could also be lethal for the bacteria [153]. Likewise, is the development of specific proteases for degradation of cytosolic AMPs considered to be too costly. In addition, most multicellular organisms have a wide array of different AMPs that they can use when attacking bacteria, so the risk of resistance to one of them is considered unlikely and negligible [153, 157]. Even if the risk of bacterial resistance to AMPs is already small, the risk could be further reduced by using improved peptide sequences with increased efficiency and membrane specificity.

#### 3.3. CPP or AMP or MAP?

CPPs and AMPs have historically been divided according to their membrane action. CPPs are non-toxic peptides that are internalized into cells via endocytosis and/or direct translocation. AMPs are peptides that act by damaging cell membranes. Yet it is not that simple. With the discovery that some antimicrobial peptides do not damage the membrane but rather act by binding to intracellular targets, in addition to the reports about the strong resemblance between CPPs and AMPs [168, 169], the view about what AMPs and CPPs are needed revision.

CPPs and AMPs are in general short, cationic, amphiphilic peptides, rich in arginine and tryptophan. All the mechanisms of action of these peptides include interaction with cellular membranes. Comparing the CPPs and the AMPs, it is clear that they are very similar. In fact, CPPs and AMPs are so similar that several CPPs, including penetratin [128, 170], pVEC [170, 171], TP10 [171] and Tat [172], have been shown to have antimicrobial properties, and several AMPs, such as Magainin [173], Lactoferrin [174] and LL-37 [175] have been shown to be cell-penetrating. Moreover, short synthetic peptides rich in arginines and tryptophans have been proven effective as both transporters and antibacterial agents [84, 126, 176]. The similarity between CPPs and AMPs makes it plausible to think that the mechanisms of membrane interaction are similar. The action of membrane-active peptides is initiated by the electrostatic interaction between the cationic peptide and anionic moieties of the membrane. Then, some peptides damage the membrane and some are internalized. Shaw et al. show that the different functions of different peptides, being AMP or CPP, can be coupled to their different interactions with lipid membranes [177]. The peptides induce different changes to the membrane upon binding, an effect which is also dependent on the peptide concentration. The peptide function, being either cell-penetrating or bactericidal, seems to depend on the lipid composition of the target plasma membrane [178, 179] and on the peptide sequence [180-182]. Thus, the same peptide can have different action when interacting with different membranes due to the composition of the target membrane.

The strong resemblance and the overlapping functions of CPPs and AMPs make the use of the term "membrane-active peptide" convenient as a generic name for all peptides that perform their action by interacting with membranes. This name is, however, sometimes considered to be applicable only for peptides that induce evident membrane disruption [8]. In this thesis, I use the term "membrane-active peptide" for all cell-penetrating peptides and antimicrobial peptides, independent of their molecular mechanism of action, since all their actions start with the binding and further interaction with cellular membranes. Still, there are peptides with specific actions, either as CPP or AMP. Furthermore, the potent membrane damaging peptides, like melittin, are not likely to be useful as CPPs. However, increasingly often peptides are found to have multiple actions and there are constantly new such peptides discovered. For example the p14ARF peptide, a peptide that mimics the function of the whole p14ARF protein involved in cancer progression, has also CPP properties [111]. The sequence resembles that of known CPPs, with high content of arginines. Thus, the amino acid content

in combination with the membrane composition might determine if the peptide is a CPP, an AMP, a MAP, or even an anti-tumor peptide.

# **3.4. Membrane interactions of arginine and tryptophan rich peptides**

The binding of a membrane-active peptide to a biological membrane is generally initiated by an electrostatic interaction between the cationic peptide and anionic moieties of the membrane. This is followed by folding/compaction of the peptide, and then either perturbation of the membrane or translocation of the peptide through the membrane. The interaction can be seen as interplay between the peptide and the membrane, with changes in peptide secondary structure and induced changes to the membrane. In theory, the electrostatic interaction would, because of screening and the high dielectric constant of water, not be very prominent for peptide binding in an aqueous environment. However, the release of condensed counterions on the membrane surface leads to a large entropic gain upon peptide binding, which in turn leads to a strong electrostatic interaction. The peptide sequences of CPPs and AMPs include both charged and hydrophobic amino acids residues. The peptides are generally amphiphilic or form secondary amphiphilic structures when binding to membranes. For example, the peptide CADY forms an  $\alpha$ -helical secondary amphiphatic structure upon binding [183]. For the rearrangement of the peptide secondary structure upon membrane binding, both electrostatic and hydrophobic interactions are needed [184]. Whereas a high net charge makes the peptide bind to the lipid head region, the hydrophobic interaction is considered important for deeper insertion of the peptide into the membrane [185]. When the peptide binds to the membrane, the peptide may change its secondary structure, but also the membrane will change its conformation and it normally tends to bend around the peptide. Even though there is a loss of energy due to this deformation of the membrane, it is energetically favorable for the membrane to wrap around the peptide, since this causes maximum contact, maximum counterion release and thus maximum entropy gain [5].

The mechanisms of membrane deformation caused by peptide binding include the formation of stable or transient pores and changes in the lipid packing order or loss of material via detergent like mechanisms [8, 70, 153]. All the mechanisms seem to have in common that the peptides first bind horizontally at the surface, and when a certain (local) concentration is reached, pores or other alterations of the membrane integrity are induced (Figure 3.5.). In the barrel-stave pore model, transmembrane pores are formed by the peptides forming a "barrel" in the membrane of amphiphilic  $\alpha$ -helices with their hydrophobic part facing the hydrophobic interior of the lipid bilayer. Toroidal pores are caused by the induction of a positive curvature strain on the membrane which results in a pore forming, or an opening of the membrane, where the edges are covered with lipids. The carpet model refers to when the peptides after binding at high concentration at the surface cause membrane permeation and disruption, for example by causing micelle formation in a detergent like way. The toroidal pore formation can also lead to micelle formation upon increased peptide concentration. Moreover, loss of

lipid material, as well as lateral expansion of the membrane caused by peptide binding, can result in membrane thinning as the tails of the phospholipids relax.

Peptide binding can also result in lipid segregation and domain formation, by the attraction of negatively charged lipids or the lipid with the lowest phase transition temperature to the positively charged peptides, which may compromise the membrane stability and cause leakage [177, 179, 186-188]. Alterations in the lipid packing may also result in conformation changes of membrane proteins and thus impaired membrane function [153] or membrane protein activation. Furthermore, some peptides, for example those rich in arginine, can induce lipid membrane phase transitions [5]. Arginine can, due to its guanidinium group, induce formation of negative Gaussian curvature. When peptides that can induce negative Gaussian curvature bind to membranes containing cone-shaped negative intrinsic curvature lipids, or non-lamellar phase forming lipids, phase transition into cubic phase may occur. The negative intrinsic curvature lipids include for example PE. Also cholesterol, only found in eukaryotic cell membranes, enhances ability to form negative Gaussian curvature [5]. In addition is negative Gaussian curvature associated with pore formation and with endocytosis where both the formation of vesicles and the formations of protrusions in macropinocytosis are dependent on the membrane curvature. Negative Gaussian membrane curvature has even been associated with the formation of macropinocytotic-like protrusions in lipid vesicles with encapsulated actin [189]. The formation of negative Gaussian membrane curvature also lowers the free energy barrier for entry of the peptide through the membrane, facilitating peptide translocation.



**Figure 3.5.** Schematic illustration of different mechanisms and end-products involved in peptide-membrane interaction leading to peptide uptake or membrane destabilization.

Translocation is caused by chemical potential imbalance induced by the peptide adsorption to the surface, but is also a result of the driving force of the natural membrane potential of cellular membranes. Peptide adsorption to the membrane may result in depolarization, seen for magainin for example [190]. This leads to irreversible membrane damage [153], or flip flop of the lipids between the outer and inner leaflets [191]. Translocation has also been associated with the formation of transient pores. It has been suggested that at a certain peptide concentration pores are formed, which aid the passage of peptides through the membrane. When more and more peptide is internalized, the concentration at the surface decreases and the pore vanishes. This could be a mechanism both for CPP internalization as well as killing of gram negative bacteria since the actual killing is believed to be caused by damage to the inner membrane [153]. The peptides may also be internalized by binding to carbohydrates and proteins of the membrane as described previously for CPPs.

Looking into the membrane interactions of CPPs and AMPs, it may be suggested that the difference in activity between the peptide classes is due to the peptide sequence in combination with the target membrane and its carbohydrate, protein and lipid composition. For example, pore formation is facilitated in PE-rich membranes, and higher content of charged and hydrophobic amino acids in the peptide sequence generally increases membrane destabilization [192]. Comparing CPPs and AMPs and combining the knowledge from the two fields, may have a synergistic effect leading to deeper understanding about membrane-active peptides and the difference between their mechanistic effects.

## 4. Methodology

In this chapter a brief description of the experimental techniques used for the work in this thesis is presented. A more detailed description of the methods and the experimental setups can be found in the material and methods sections of the amended papers.

#### 4.1. Absorption spectroscopy

Light, or electromagnetic radiation, can be described as a wave, consisting of an electric and a magnetic field that oscillate perpendicular to each other and to the direction of propagation. The polarization of the electromagnetic radiation is described by the orientation of the wave's electric field. The electric field of the light emitted from a normal light bulb, or the sun, is non polarized, oscillating in a variety of directions. If the electric field instead is oriented in one plane, with a single direction, the light is described as linearly polarized. If the electric field rotates with the light wave propagation, the light is described as circularly polarized. Circularly polarized light is produced by combining two orthogonal linearly polarized light beams of equal magnitude with a phase difference of  $\pi/2$ . Electromagnetic radiation can also be described as discrete energy units, called photons. When light interacts with molecules, and the molecules absorb light, it is in the form of photons. Thus, when exposed to electromagnetic radiation, a molecule can absorb a photon and make a transition to a higher energy level, i.e. the molecule becomes excited. For such a transition to occur, the energy of the light must correspond to the energy difference between the final,  $E_f$ , and the initial state,  $E_i$ , described by the Bohr frequency condition (Equation 2).

$$\Delta E = E_f - E_i = h\nu = \frac{hc_0}{\lambda} \tag{2}$$

Here, *h* is the Planck's constant,  $c_0$  is the speed of light and the energy of the light is related to the frequency,  $\nu$ , or inversely to the wavelength,  $\lambda$ . The molecule can also scatter the photon and it can emit a photon. The absorption of light is coupled to a shift in the electrical density of the absorbing molecule. The direction of this charge displacement is called the transition polarization, which together with the intensity are described as the electric dipole transition moment. The probability of a molecule absorbing a photon is the highest when the transition polarization and the light polarization are parallel. [193, 194]

Absorbance spectroscopy is one of the most commonly used techniques in bio-physicalchemical research. A schematic illustration of a spectrophotometric setup is shown in Figure 4.1. By measuring the incident ( $I_0$ ) and transmitted (I) light intensities, the absorbance (A), can be determined using the Beer-Lambert law (Equation 3) [194], where l is the sample path length, c is the concentration of the absorbing sample and  $\varepsilon$  is the molar absorption coefficient, which depends on the wavelength of the light,  $\lambda$ .

$$A(\lambda) = \log \frac{I_0}{I} = \varepsilon(\lambda)cl$$
(3)

Due to the proportionality between absorbance and concentration as described by the Beer-Lambert law, absorbance spectroscopy is commonly used to measure the concentration of samples. In the work presented in this thesis, absorption measurements have, for example, been used to determine the peptide concentration and the concentration of biomass when investigating bacterial growth inhibition.



**Figure 4.1.** Absorption spectroscopy setup, consisting of light source, sample and detector.  $I_0$  is the incident light intensity, I is the transmitted light intensity, l is the sample path length, and c is the concentration of the absorbing sample.

#### 4.2. Spectroscopy of peptides

Peptides, and proteins, absorb photons in the UV region. In the region between 250 nm and 300 nm, the aromatic amino acids tryptophan, tyrosine and phenylalanine as well as disulphide bonds absorb, whereas peptide backbone and some amino acid side chains (including arginine) absorb in the region below 250 nm [194]. The transition moments of peptide secondary structures also absorb light in the UV region, with for example the transition moment of the long axis of an  $\alpha$ -helix absorbing at 210 nm and the short axis at 190 nm and 222 nm (Figure 4.2.). In this thesis, a major part of the work has been focused on the aromatic, nonpolar amino acid tryptophan. The indole chromophore of tryptophan has three main electronic transitions, L<sub>a</sub>, L<sub>b</sub> and B<sub>b</sub> (Figure 4.2.). L<sub>a</sub> has a broad absorption at 270 nm, L<sub>b</sub> has two absorption peaks around 290 nm and B<sub>b</sub> absorbs at 225 nm [193]. Tryptophan has the highest absorption intensity of the aromatic amino acids, characterized by the highest molar absorption coefficient of 5690 cm<sup>-1</sup> M<sup>-1</sup> at 280 nm. This means that the contribution of the tryptophan absorption to the overall absorption in the aromatic region is extensive, and hence, the tryptophan absorption can be used to determine the concentration of tryptophan containing peptides. The emission of tryptophan is accordingly greater than of the other amino acids. The tryptophan emission is also sensitive to the microenvironment. This makes it possible, in addition to concentration determinations, to use tryptophan emission as a tool to study conformational changes and peptide-membrane interactions. When a peptide or protein containing tryptophans interacts with a membrane, the tryptophans normally incorporate themselves just beneath the lipid head groups. The change in local environment,

from buffer solution to the less polar lipid membrane, changes the tryptophan emission, seen by a decrease in the emission wavelength and increase in the quantum yield [195]. This change in emission was used in this thesis to determine binding constants of the peptides binding to liposomes in solution.



**Figure 4.2.** Transition moments in the indole chromophore of tryptophan (left) and in an  $\alpha$ -helix (right).

#### 4.3. Circular dichroism spectroscopy

Circular dichroism, *CD*, is the difference in absorption of left and right circularly polarized light passing through a sample as described by Equation 4 [193].

$$CD = A_l - A_r \tag{4}$$

Upon absorption, the electric field of light induces a linear charge displacement, represented by the electric dipole transition moment. Also the magnetic field can induce charge displacement in molecules, but normally to a much less extent compared to the electrical field. The magnetic field, however, may induce a circular rearrangement of the electron density, represented by a magnetic dipole transition moment. In chiral molecules a combination of the electric and magnetic transition moments may create a net helical electron movement. If this is right-handed in one enantiomer, it will be left-handed in the opposite enantiomer, causing the CD to have opposite signs for the two enantiomers. For achiral molecules the net electron displacement is instead planar. Such molecules are inactive in CD since they absorb the right-handed and left-handed forms of circularly polarized light equally, cancelling them out. CD can thus be used to determine secondary structures and degree of folding of chiral molecules, like DNA and proteins. In this work CD spectra were measured for peptides, both in solution and bound to lipid vesicles, to explore their secondary structure.

#### 4.4. Linear dichroism spectroscopy

Linear dichroism, *LD*, is the differential absorption of linearly polarized light parallel,  $A_{\parallel}$ , and perpendicular,  $A_{\perp}$ , to a macroscopic orientation axis of a sample as described in Equation 5 [193].

$$LD = A_{\parallel} - A_{\perp} \tag{5}$$

LD can be used to measure the orientation of molecules relative to a macroscopic orientation axis. In the work in this thesis, LD has been used to measure the orientation of peptides relative to a lipid membrane. In order to obtain a LD signal, the macroscopic orientation axis needs to be aligned. In this work, this was achieved using a Couette cell, which consists of two cylinders with a narrow gap in between where the sample solution is added (Figure 4.3.). Rotation of one of the cylinders creates a laminar shear flow which deforms and aligns the liposomes, with the longest dimension preferentially in the flow direction. Sucrose is added to the sample buffer for suppression of light scattering of the liposomes and matching of the refractive index, which makes it possible to measure LD signals arising from transition moments in the UV region [196].



**Figure 4.3.** To the left, a schematic representation of the Couette cell used for the LD measurements. To the right, schematics of a liposome oriented in a laminar shear flow. The macroscopic orientation factor (S) is the difference between the orientation axis and the flow direction. The microscopic orientation ( $\beta$ ) is the angle between the normal and the orientation axis, and  $\alpha$  is the angle between the transition moment of the peptide ( $\mu$ ) and the normal.

From the measured LD spectra, the orientation of the peptides relative the lipid surface can be determined. A positive LD signal means that the peptides are more parallel than perpendicular to the orientation axis whereas a negative LD means that the peptides are more perpendicular. A quantitative measurement can be achieved by normalizing the LD with the absorption of

non-oriented, or isotropic, sample,  $A_{iso}$ . This value is concentration- and path length-independent, and referred to as Reduced linear dichroism,  $LD^r$  (Equation 6).

$$LD^{r} = \frac{LD}{A_{iso}} = 3S \frac{(3\cos^{2}\alpha - 1)(3\cos^{2}\beta - 1)}{2}$$
(6)

Here, S is the macroscopic orientation factor, which varies between 0 and 1, with 1 being a perfectly oriented sample,  $\alpha$  is the angle between the transition moment of the molecule and the normal to the orientation axis and  $\beta$  is a measure of the microscopic orientation (Figure 4.4.). When measuring LD of liposomes,  $\beta$  is 90°, thus Equation 6 is converted to Equation 7.

$$LD^r = \frac{3}{4}S(1 - 3\cos^2\alpha) \tag{7}$$

#### 4.5. Light scattering

A molecule that is exposed to light can also scatter the light. Depending on size, shape, uniformity, etc. of the sample, more or less of the light is scattered. When light interacts with the electron cloud of a particle, an oscillating dipole moment proportional to the magnitude and direction of the incoming light, is developed. In this process a photon is absorbed, and can then be radiated again. If the radiated photon has the same frequency as the frequency of the incoming light, i.e. with the same energy as the incoming photon, the light scattering process is called elastic. If instead the radiated photon has different energy than the incoming one, the light scattering is referred to as inelastic. Scattering of light by particles that have much smaller diameter than the wavelength of the incoming light is called Rayleigh scattering [197]. For Rayleigh scattering, the intensity of the scattered light is proportional to the molar mass of the particle, the inversed fourth power of the wavelength and the scattering angle. For larger or more asymmetrical particles, the Rayleigh connections need to be modified accordingly. Light scattering is used in many measurement techniques, for example in flow cytometry (see below), and in dynamic light scattering (DLS). In DLS, light scattering fluctuations are used to determine particle size. Very briefly, due to Brownian motion, particles in the solution move into or out of the small illuminated volume element causing variations in the scattered light. The diffusion coefficient can be calculated from the scattering variations, using an autocorrelation function that is fitted to an exponential decay function. From the diffusion coefficient, the hydrodynamic radius of the particle can then be calculated. [198]

#### 4.6. Fluorescence spectroscopy

A molecule that absorbs a photon moves from a ground state to an electronically excited state. From the excited state the molecule returns to its energetic ground state  $S_0$ . This can be achieved by a number of different pathways (Figure 4.4.), which can be divided into radiative, i.e. emission of photons, and non-radiative where the energy is transferred to the solvent environment as vibration, rotation or translation. An excited molecule that has absorbed sufficiently enough energy to end up in the second singlet excited state  $S_2$ , will subsequently lower its energy by internal conversion and vibrational relaxation in order to return to the lowest singlet excited state,  $S_1$ . From here the molecule can return to  $S_0$  directly (fluorescence) or via inter system crossing to the excited triplet state followed by emission of a photon (phosphorescence). A third alternative route also exists, which is intersystem crossing and vibrational relaxation. The emission life time,  $\tau$ , is the average time the molecule remains in the excited state and is dependent on the efficiency of the deactivation pathways which all occur in parallel. The fraction of molecules that relax to  $S_0$  via fluorescence is described by the fluorescence quantum yield  $\Phi$  (Equation 8). [199]

$$\phi = \frac{k_f}{k_f + \sum k_{nr}} \tag{8}$$

Here  $k_f$  is the rate constant for fluorescence emission and  $\Sigma k_{nr}$  is the sum of the rate constants for the other decays. The fluorescence intensity can decrease because of different quenching processes, including collisional quenching, static quenching or formation of non-fluorescent complexes, and attenuation of the incident light caused by the fluorophore itself [199]. In the work in this thesis, self-quenching of the fluorophore carboxyfluorescein has been used to investigate peptide-membrane interactions. Fluorescein is believed to self-quench as a result of the formation of non-fluorescent fluorescein dimers in combination with energy transfer from fluorescein monomers to the non-fluorescent dimers when the distance between them is equal or less than the critical Förster distance, which is about 55 Å for carboxyfluorescein [200, 201]. By measuring fluorescein emission and self-quenching using fluorescence spectroscopy, binding of peptides to lipid membranes and peptide-induced leakage of vesicles were monitored. For the binding experiments, solutions of carboxyfluorescein-labeled peptides were titrated with increasing amount of liposomes, revealing the peptide to lipid ratio at which the peptide coverage per  $cm^2$  of the lipid surface was the highest. The peptide induced leakage of membranes was monitored by adding unlabeled peptide to liposomes containing carboxyfluorescein at concentrations high enough for self-quenching. If leakage is induced upon peptide addition, carboxyfluorescein molecules leak out into the surroundings and a fluorescence signal equivalent to the amount of leakage can be monitored.



**Figure 4.4.** Jablonski diagram showing excitation levels and possible excitation and relaxation pathways.  $S_0$  is the ground state,  $S_1$  and  $S_2$  are first and second excited states and  $T_1$  is the first triplet excited state. Coloured arrows represent the radiative transitions absorption (yellow), fluorescence (green) and phosphorescence (orange). The non-radiative transitions are represented by dashed arrow for internal conversion and dotted arrow for intersystem crossing.

#### 4.7. Confocal laser scanning microscopy

Confocal laser scanning microscopy was used in this thesis to image uptake and intracellular localization of fluorescently labeled peptides in live cells. Since single cells are too small (mammalian cells are around 10 µm in diameter) to be seen by the naked eye, the magnification brought by the use of a microscope is needed to visualize the cells and the peptide uptake. The resolution of the magnification depends on the wavelength and on the numerical aperture of the objective, i.e. how much light that can be collected. Confocal imaging, which gives images of high resolution and contrast, uses optical imaging to create a virtual "slice" of the specimen. In conventional microscopy, the whole specimen is exposed to the illuminating light and scattered light from areas out of focus is also detected, which reduces the image quality. In confocal laser scanning microscopy in contrast, the illuminating light is focused to a very small (diffraction limited) spot using a pinhole. Also the detector (typically a photomultiplier tube, PMT) of a confocal laser scanning microscope is equipped with a pinhole, which blocks the light that is out of focus. This renders a high spatial resolution which makes it possible to e.g. discriminate between peptides located at the cellular membrane and in the cytoplasm or the cell nucleus. In addition, the use of confocal laser scanning microscopy can reduce both photobleaching of the sample and phototoxicity to cells due to this constrained point of illumination in the xy- and z-planes. 2D images, or "slices", of the specimen are obtained by scanning in a raster pattern (line by line in a specific order) over the xy-plane. By scanning several planes in the z-direction, 3D images can be constructed. Using multiple laser sources, it is possible to monitor several fluorophores simultaneously, for example peptides labeled with the carboxyfluorescein 5-FAM (excitation at 488 nm and emission between 500-550 nm) and the marker for dead cells, 7-AAD (excitation 543 nm and emission between 600-700 nm), as in the work in this thesis. [202, 203]

#### 4.8. Flow cytometry

In flow cytometry, light scattering and fluorescence spectroscopy are combined to monitor size, granularity and the intensity of chosen fluorescent markers of single cells in suspension. By the use of flow cytometry when measuring peptide uptake in cells, information about fluorescence intensity of each and every cell in the population of thousands of cells is monitored, instead as for bulk measurements where the average of all cells in a population is measured. In addition, statistics of the whole population is gained. In this thesis, a Guava easyCyte HT8 system was used to monitor the amount of internalized peptide in live mammalian cells. In the Guava system, the sheath flow used in conventional flow cytometry is replaced by the use of a thin 0.1 mm capillary, which renders a flow where only one cell at a time passes through the probe volume and the laser beam (Figure 4.5.).



**Figure 4.5.** Schematics of the Guava flow cytometry setup, with the thin squared capillary rendering the controlled flow needed to measure size, granularity and fluorescence intensity of only one cell at a time. Forward scatter, or cell size, is measured in line with the laser beams, whereas side scatter, or granularity, and fluorescence intensity are measured at an angle of  $90^{\circ}$ .

Very briefly, a cell suspension is sucked through the thin capillary, creating the flow where only one cell at a time passes the laser beams. For each, side scatter (SSC), forward scatter (FSC) and fluorescence intensity is measured. SSC is referred to as the granularity signal. The more granular, or irregular, the cell is, both on the surface and inside, the more it will scatter the light. The SSC detector is placed at an angle of 90° compared to the incoming light. FSC, or the size signal, is instead measured in line with the illuminating light beam. The FSC detector detects light that is scattered, or "bent", at very small angles from the incoming light [204]. Depending on the size and volume of the cell, as well as the refractive index, the illuminating light will be bent to different extent, with more bending of light for larger cells. At the same time as size and granularity are measured, information about intracellular uptake of fluorescently labeled peptides can be gained (Figure 4.6.). The fluorescence emission is

detected at right angles compared to the illuminating light (which is conventional also in "normal" fluorescence spectroscopy). The Guava used in the work in this thesis is equipped with two lasers, one 488 nm and one 543 nm, and, in addition to the side scatter and forward scatter detectors, it has six fluorescence detectors enabling measurement of a vast variety of different fluorophores where of two different simultaneously. For example carboxyfluorescein labeled peptide and the marker for dead cells 7-AAD can be monitored at the same time, or 7-AAD in combination with Annexin-V PE (Annexin-V conjugated with Phycoerythrin) can be used to distinguish between cells in late or early apoptosis respectively. Also by analyzing size and granularity, side scatter and forward scatter can be used to distinguish live cells from dead cells and cell debris, making it possible to exclude non vivant cells from the analysis so that the results of peptide uptake reflect that of live cells only. [204]



**Figure 4.6.** Typical read outs from flow cytometric measurements in the form of dot plots (left) and histograms (right), with the measurements based on light scattering (FSC and SSC) of one cell population and fluorescence emission of multiple cell populations respectively.

## 4.9. Quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring

Quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring (QCM-D) is a surface sensitive technique that measures changes in mass/thickness or viscoelastic properties of thin layers of material on a sensor surface. The sensitivity is high and mass depositions of ng/cm<sup>2</sup> can be detected [205]. The technique is based on the piezoelectric properties of a quartz crystal [206]. If the crystal is subjected to an electric potential, the applied voltage can induce mechanical deformation of the crystal. This is exploited in QCM-D, where gold electrodes are deposited on both sides of an AT-cut quartz crystal disk, which oscillates in so called *shear-thickness mode* when an alternating potential is applied. AT-cut means that the crystal is cut at the angle of 35.25° from its optical axis. Resonance will occur when the frequency of the applied potential corresponds to the fundamental frequency and/or overtones of the quartz crystal sensor. Sensors with fundamental frequency of 5 MHz are normally used in QCM-D measurements (Figure 4.7.). In general, when mass is adsorbed on the sensor surface, the

oscillating frequency decreases (i.e. for thin and rigid films). In QCM-D, the alternating potential driving the oscillatory motion of the crystal is continuously switched on and off. When switched off, it is possible to measure the oscillation decay giving the damping of the system or the dissipation. The dissipation, D, is described by Equation 9, where  $E_{dissipated}$  is the loss of energy during one oscillation and  $E_{stored}$  is the stored energy [207].

$$D = \frac{1}{2\pi} \times \frac{E_{dissipated}}{E_{stored}} \tag{9}$$

The magnitudes of the recorded frequency shifts and the associated dissipations depend on the viscoelastic properties of the material at the sensor surface, with very rigid materials having low dissipation (relative the frequency shift) and loose and soft materials having high dissipation. For materials with low dissipation, the deposited mass can be calculated from the frequency shift using the Sauerbrey equation [208] (Equation 10),

$$\Delta m = -C_{QCM} \frac{\Delta f_n}{n} \tag{10}$$

where  $\Delta m$  is the adsorbed mass on the surface,  $C_{\rm QCM}$  is the mass sensitivity constant (17.7 ng cm<sup>-2</sup> Hz<sup>-1</sup> for the 5 MHz quartz sensors) and  $\Delta f_n$  is the change in the resonance frequency at the n<sup>th</sup> overtone. Since the QCM-D sensor is based on the oscillation of the quartz crystal, not only the dry mass adsorbed at the surface, but also solvent molecules associated with the layer on the sensor surface are measured. For example, almost 50% of the mass deposition of peptides binding to lipid bilayers is water [49]. Hence, with QCM-D it is possible to measure highly hydrated systems, which can be difficult with other techniques, and it is for example possible to follow the formation of lipid bilayers by rupture of liposomes (Figure 4.7.). When forming supported lipid bilayers on the QCM-D sensor surface, liposomes are first adsorbed to the surface. The liposome adsorption is characterized by a large decrease in frequency and a large increase in dissipation, following the mass deposition of the soft liposomes. The rupture of the liposomes, including release of the interior content of the liposomes, is followed by the formation of the bilayer. This step in the bilayer formation is visualized by an increase in frequency (i.e. loss of mass) and decrease in dissipation (a more rigid material is formed on the surface). For a supported lipid bilayer of good quality, the shift in frequency of the final bilayer is typically between -25 Hz to -27 Hz and the shift in dissipation is typically less than  $0.5 \cdot 10^{-6}$  [209].



**Figure 4.7.** Graph of QCM-D bilayer formation (left) and picture of the two sides of the QCM-D sensor (right). In the graph, a typical formation of a POPC/POPG bilayer is shown, where i) is change of buffer from PBS to PBS supplemented with  $Mg^{2^+}$ , ii) is addition of liposomes diluted in PBS  $Mg^{2^+}$ , iii) is addition of PBS  $Mg^{2^+}$ , and iv) is the change from PBS  $Mg^{2^+}$  to PBS. The frequency signal is depicted in black and the dissipation signal in red.

#### 4.10. Preparation of model lipid membranes

For the preparation of the model lipid membranes used in this thesis, the lipids to be used are first dissolved in chloroform. Lipid films of desired lipid composition are then prepared in round-bottomed flasks, followed by evaporation of the chloroform. Evaporation can be achieved using either a gentle stream of N<sub>2</sub> or a rotary evaporator. To remove any residual solvent, the lipid film is then put under vacuum for at least 2 h. Liposomes are formed by vortexing the lipid film with appropriate buffer, followed by extrusion 21 times through polycarbonate membranes with pore diameter of 30 nm (for SUVs used to form supported lipid bilayers) or 100 nm (for LUVs used in spectroscopic experiments). As an additional step to ensure unilamellarity of the liposomes, the liposomes can in between vortexing and extrusion, be subjected to five cycles of freezing and thawing in N<sub>2</sub> (l) and 50 °C respectively. The size of the liposomes can be measured by dynamic light scattering (DLS) or other appropriate methods, such as Nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA). For formation of supported lipid bilayers, the liposomes are adsorbed to the sensor surface where they rupture and form a bilayer. The rupture and subsequent bilayer formation can be aided by osmosis, using different buffers inside and outside of the liposomes, or by using peptides that can break and/or fuse the lipid membranes.

# 5. *De novo* designed arginine and tryptophan peptides with dual action

In Paper I, II and III, the influence of tryptophan number and position on peptide function and interaction with membranes is investigated. A series of peptides, all containing eight arginines and one, two, three or four tryptophans was designed. The tryptophan residues were placed either at the N-terminus, in the middle or evenly distributed in the sequence (Table 5.1.). In Paper I, the cell-penetrating properties of these peptides are studied, including their uptake in live mammalian cells, intracellular localization and toxicity. In Paper II, the secondary structure of the peptides is examined and it is tested if the peptides may also act as antimicrobial peptides. In Paper III, the induced changes to lipid membranes of different composition upon peptide binding are investigated using surface sensitive techniques. A summary and comments to the results are presented. More thorough descriptions of methods and results are found in the amended papers.

**Table 5.1.** Amino acid sequences of the arginine-tryptophan peptides.

| Peptide         | Sequence*                  |
|-----------------|----------------------------|
| WR <sub>8</sub> | WRRRRRRR                   |
| $W_2R_8$        | WWRRRRRRR                  |
| $W_3R_8$        | <b>WWW</b> RRRRRRR         |
| $W_4R_8$        | <b>WWWW</b> RRRRRRR        |
| RWR             | RRRR <mark>WWW</mark> RRRR |
| RWmix           | RWRRWRRWRRWR               |

\*Tryptophans are shown in pink

#### 5.1. Uptake of the RW-peptides in live mammalian cells

In order to investigate whether an increase in tryptophan content and a change in tryptophan backbone spacing might influence uptake and intracellular localization of cell-penetrating peptides, uptake efficiency of the arginine-tryptophan peptides (RW-peptides) in live CHO-K1 (Chinese hamster ovarian cells) was investigated using flow cytometry. In Figure 5.1. it is seen that after one hour incubation, the efficiency of uptake increases with increasing number of tryptophans, until the addition of four tryptophans at the N-terminus, as seen by  $W_4R_8$  showing lower uptake than  $W_3R_8$ . The uptake of RWR is higher than that of  $W_4R_8$  and  $W_3R_8$ , but the highest uptake level is observed for RWmix. When incubated at 10  $\mu$ M concentration, the fluorescence intensity of RWmix is almost ten times higher than that of  $W_4R_8$ . These results suggest that the number of tryptophans influence the uptake efficiency, and additionally, that the patterning of the tryptophan residues can have major effect on peptide transport across cellular membranes.



**Figure 5.1.** Cellular uptake of 5-FAM-labeled peptides into live CHO-K1 cells after 1 h incubation at 37 °C. The level of uptake increases with increasing amount of tryptophan, except for  $W_4R_8$  which has an uptake comparable with  $W_2R_8$ . The two other peptides with four tryptophans (RWR and RWmix) show evidently higher uptake, with highest uptake observed for the peptide with evenly distributed tryptophans in the amino acid sequence, RWmix. Error bars are standard error of the mean and *n* is 6.

In addition to the quantity of internalized peptide, also the localization of the internalized peptide inside the cell is of interest when investigating cell-penetrating peptides since peptides that are localized in the nucleus can be used for transport of gene regulatory sequences. The intracellular localization of the six RW-peptides in live CHO-K1 cells was examined using confocal laser scanning microscopy imaging. Figure 5.2. shows uptake of the six RWpeptides after one hour incubation at either 37 °C or 4 °C. As can be seen in A, the staining pattern varies substantially between the different peptides, with punctate staining indicating, at least in part, endocytotic uptake for WR<sub>8</sub>, W<sub>3</sub>R<sub>8</sub>, W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub> and RWmix at 37 °C. W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub> is mainly localized in vesicles close to the cell membrane. It is possible that this peptide somehow disturbs the endocytotic process and vesicles unable to "bud off" from the membrane are seen. W<sub>2</sub>R<sub>8</sub> and RWR display weak punctate staining and strong nearly homogenous staining throughout the cytoplasm, with somewhat higher intensity in the cell nucleus. At 4 °C the punctate staining is absent (Figure 5.2., B). This is especially true for  $W_4R_8$  which shows substantially decreased uptake with peptide mainly localized at the cell membrane. For the other peptides nearly homogenous fluorescence of the cytoplasm, and to some extent in the nucleus, is observed. This indicates that uptake takes place via both endocytosis and direct membrane transduction. The intracellular localization monitored for the RW-peptides seems to be dependent on the tryptophan position in the peptide sequence. These results point to W<sub>2</sub>R<sub>8</sub> and RWR being the most efficient peptides for transport into the cell nucleus.



**Figure 5.2.** Confocal imaging of live cells incubated with fluorescein-labeled peptide for 1 h at either 37° C (A) or 4 °C (B). At 37 °C the fluorescence intensity vary between the peptides, with both punctate staining indicating endocytosis and, especially for  $W_2R_8$  and RWR, diffuse uptake in the cytoplasm indicating direct penetration. At 4 °C the punctate staining is absent. N.B. Fluorescence intensities are not comparable due to optimization of gain for each picture.

#### 5.2. The RW-peptides show low mammalian cell toxicity

A prerequisite for a well functioning CPP is a high therapeutic index, with high efficiency and low toxicity. CHO-K1 cells were incubated with peptide, at either 5  $\mu$ M or 10  $\mu$ M, and for one, two or three hours. Just before analysis, 7-AAD, a marker for dead cells, was added. As seen in Figure 5.3., the RW-peptides generally show low toxicity to mammalian cells. WR<sub>8</sub> and W<sub>2</sub>R<sub>8</sub> are not more toxic than cell-medium only (negative control) and W<sub>3</sub>R<sub>8</sub>, RWR and RWmix show only low levels of toxicity. The exception is W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub>, which shows evident toxicity, especially at the higher peptide concentration after the long incubations. In addition, the peptides only caused minor leakage of POPC/POPG liposomes, meaning that they are not evidently membrane damaging. These results taken together with the high uptake of the RWpeptides, suggest that these peptides might be good candidates for therapeutic use. Especially RWR, which shows high uptake and low toxicity, and is found both in the cytoplasm and in the nucleus, might be a good candidate. Also W<sub>2</sub>R<sub>8</sub>, which shows a similar uptake pattern as RWR and simultaneously is not even slightly toxic, could be of interest.



**Figure 5.3**. Toxicity of the RW-peptides to CHO-cells after 1, 2 or 3 hours of incubation at 5  $\mu$ M or 10  $\mu$ M. Only W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub> is evidently toxic. Error bars are standard deviation of triplicates from three separate experiments.

#### 5.3. The RW-peptides inhibit bacterial growth

Looking at the amino acid sequences of the RW-peptides, a resemblance to those of antimicrobial peptides can be seen. It was therefore tested if these cell-penetrating peptides could also inhibit bacterial growth. MIC, the minimal inhibitory concentration required for total growth inhibition in liquid medium, was measured on four bacterial strains, two gram positive (S. aureus and S. pyogenes) and two gram negative (P. aeruginosa and P. mirabilis) (Table 5.2.). The RW-peptides inhibit bacterial growth of the two gram positive strains at levels similar (S. aureus) and somewhat superior (S. pyogenes) to the well know lytic peptide melittin. For S. aureus, both W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub> and RWR show a minimal inhibitory concentration of around 4  $\mu$ M, and W<sub>3</sub>R<sub>8</sub>, W<sub>2</sub>R<sub>8</sub> and RWmix show MICs of between 5  $\mu$ M and 6  $\mu$ M. In the case of S. pyogenes, W<sub>4</sub>R<sub>8</sub> is evidently superior to the other peptides at inhibiting the bacterial growth, with MIC values almost ten times lower than for melittin. For both gram positive strains, the WR<sub>8</sub> peptide is evidently less potent than the other five peptides. The RWpeptides do not inhibit bacterial growth of the two gram negative bacteria P. aeruginosa and P. mirabilis within the concentration regime tested. Gram negative bacteria are generally more difficult to inhibit because of their more complex membrane structure, which might explain the result. The RW-peptides are, with the exceptions of WR<sub>8</sub>, still efficient at inhibiting the growth of the two Gram positive strains tested, without causing evident membrane damage. These results point to the possibility that the RW-peptides may perform their anti-bacterial effect by binding to intracellular targets. The antibacterial effect seems to increase with increasing tryptophan content at the N-terminus, but since the effect of the peptides differs between the two Gram positive species tested, no clear connection regarding the position of the tryptophans can be seen.

|                 | S. aureus | S. pyogenes | P. aeruginosa | P. mirabilis |
|-----------------|-----------|-------------|---------------|--------------|
| WR <sub>8</sub> | 21        | 2.7         | >43           | >43          |
| $W_2R_8$        | 5.4       | 0.59        | >38           | >38          |
| $W_3R_8$        | 5.4       | 0.47        | >34           | >34          |
| $W_4R_8$        | 4.4       | 0.12        | >31           | >31          |
| RWR             | 3.9       | 0.79        | >31           | >31          |
| RWmix           | 5.8       | 0.49        | >31           | >31          |
| Melittin        | 5.6       | 1.4         | 22            | >22          |

**Table 5.2.** MIC (minimum inhibitory concentration) in  $\mu$ M for the RW-peptides and melittin.

#### 5.4. Secondary structures of the RW-peptides

It is plausible to think that the differences seen in cellular uptake, antimicrobial effect and mammalian cell toxicity are due to differences in the peptide secondary structure. To investigate whether the RW-peptides develop different secondary structure when interacting with lipid membranes circular dichroism measurements were performed. The result is depicted in Figure 5.4. and indicates that all the peptides except RWmix adopts a random-coil like structure, or extended structure, both when in solution and when interacting with POPC/POPG liposomes. In contrast, RWmix, also being random-coil in solution, adopts a helical-like structure when bound to liposomes, with maximum below 200 nm and minima at around 205 nm and 222 nm. The minimum seen at around 228 nm seen, especially evident for RWR and  $W_2R_8$ , is probably due to interactions between adjacent tryptophan residues.



**Figure 5.4.** CD spectra of the six RWpeptides (B-G) free in solution (blue) and when bound to 80/20 mol% POPC/POPG liposomes (pink). As a comparison melittin (A), a well know lytic peptide that forms  $\alpha$ -helix when interacting with lipid membranes is shown in A. RWmix forms a helical-like structure in combination with liposomes, the other RWpeptides are random-coils. The peptide to lipid ratio was 1:100.

To further examine the peptide secondary structure and to evaluate the orientation of the peptides relative the lipid membrane, linear dichroism was measured. Figure 5.5. shows the LD (left) and LD<sup>r</sup> (right) for peptides combined with 80/20 mol% POPC/POPG liposomes. For simplicity only the three RW-peptides containing four tryptophans are shown. The LD and LD<sup>r</sup> signals for  $W_4R_8$  are very low, whereas RWR shows intermediate signals. For RWmix the LD and LD<sup>r</sup> signals are instead relatively high, and this peptide thus has a higher orientation than the other peptides, both regarding allowed electric dipole transitions of the  $\alpha$ -helix structure (around 209 nm for the long axis polarized transition) and the transition moments of tryptophan (around 225 nm, 270 nm and 290 nm). The other peptides, WR<sub>8</sub>,  $W_2R_8$ , and  $W_3R_8$  show LD signals of the same spectral shape and with amplitudes between those of RWR and  $W_4R_8$ . The higher orientation of RWmix, both of the tryptophans and the long helical axis, points to the possibility that this peptide has a helical-like structure, possibly with all the four tryptophans being oriented in the same direction. Furthermore, the LD<sup>r</sup> absorption peaks at 209 nm ( $\alpha$ -helix long axis) are, even if very weak, slightly positive, meaning that the peptides are situated parallel to the membrane.

The degree of molecular order and the secondary structure of the peptides can be coupled to their cell-penetrating properties. The peptide with the most pronounced order and secondary structure, RWmix, also has the highest uptake in CHO-cells. However, no obvious connection between the peptide secondary structure and the antibacterial effect could be seen.



**Figure 5.5.** LD (A) and LD<sup>r</sup> (B) spectra for  $W_4R_8$  (pink), RWR (dark turquoise) RWmix (blue) when associated to liposomes consisting of 80/20 mol% POPC/POPG. The peptide-lipid-ratio was 1:100.

## **5.5.** Probing the interaction between the RW-peptides and lipid membranes of different composition using QCM-D

The differences seen in the secondary structure and biological function between the RWpeptides, point to the possibility of different peptide-membrane interaction patterns. The differences were particularly pronounced for the three RW-peptides with the same number of tryptophans (four) but with varied tryptophan position in the peptide sequence. The interactions of these peptides with lipid membranes of different compositions were therefore investigated using the quartz crystal microbalance with dissipation monitoring (QCM-D) technique. To the membranes, 5  $\mu$ M of peptide was added during 20 min at a speed of 50  $\mu$ l/min, whereafter the flow was stopped for 60 min. QCM-D has the advantage that it can quantify peptide binding to a membrane and monitor changes of the membrane that the peptide binding induces, without the need of labeling of either the peptide or the lipid components. In QCM-D, the peptide binding to the membrane surface is detected as a decrease in the frequency signal ( $\Delta f$ ), whereas changes in the dissipation signal ( $\Delta D$ ) would indicate changes in the membrane.

In Figure 5.6. it is seen that the binding of RW-peptides to POPC membrane, as detected by QCM-D, is very low. The frequency shift is around or less than 0.5 Hz and also the dissipation signal is low. This illustrates the need of electrostatic interaction for efficient binding of the charged peptides to lipid membranes. The peptide binding to the POPC/Lactosyl PE membrane is somewhat higher than for the POPC membrane but still very low. This suggests that the peptides do not bind efficiently to short uncharged carbohydrate chains and that the lactose moiety sterically hinders electrostatic interactions between the negatively charged phosphate group of the glycolipids and the positively charged peptides. This further illustrates the need of electrostatic interaction for efficient binding to membranes.

When using negatively charged POPG/POPC membranes, the three peptides clearly bind. There seem to be small variations between the peptides both in the amount of peptide bound to the membrane and in the induced changes to the membrane, seen as differences in the maximum frequency signals (where  $W_4R_8$  shows the largest mass deposition) and differences in the dissipation curves between the peptides respectively. When adding cholesterol to the membrane, these differences become more pronounced, with RWmix showing very different frequency and dissipations signals compared to those of RWR and  $W_4R_8$ . These differences possibly occur as a result of the  $\alpha$ -helical structure of the RWmix peptide.

When the flow of peptide over the QCM-D sensor is stopped (second arrow), there is an increase in the frequency signal, in particularly for the POPC/POPG membrane. This might indicate a decrease in the mass deposition of the peptides, to an extent that differs between the peptides. This is a very unusual and unexpected result. As the peptide-membrane interaction seemingly had reached equilibrium, one would expect the signals to stay constant when the flow is stopped. If at equilibrium, one possible explanation to this finding could be a flow dependency in the interaction between the peptide and the membrane, leading to different shear forces. When the shear forces decrease as the flow is stopped, structural rearrangements may occur at the membrane surface. If the peptide–lipid membrane interaction is not at equilibrium, the varying decrease in mass deposition seen for the three peptides might be related to the peptides' different ability to cause reorganization and compactions of the membrane. RWmix would, due to its more pronounced secondary structure, cause more rearrangement of the membrane. This would lead to increased loss of water or lipid material, following a mechanism which was masked under the more efficient mass transport conditions during flow.

For the membrane with added cholesterol, the stop in peptide flow seems to have less effect and the interactions between the peptide and the membrane thus appear to be more stable, at least for RWR and RWmix. This might be explained by the lower mobility of this membrane and/or by specific interactions between the tryptophans and the cholesterols. Thus, the RWpeptides interact differently with membranes of different compositions and the secondary structure seems to be of particular importance in the interaction with cholesterol-containing membranes. The evident difference between RWmix and the other two peptides in the presence of cholesterol might be related to the uptake in mammalian cells, where both uptake efficiency and the degree of endocytotic uptake was higher for RWmix.



**Figure 5.6.** QCM-D monitoring of interactions between the three RW-peptides and bilayers of four different compositions: POPC, POPC/POPG 80/20 mole%, POPC/POPG/cholesterol 75/20/5 mol% and POPC/Lactosyl PE 80/20 mole%. RWmix is depicted in blue, RWR in turquoise and  $W_4R_8$  in pink. For the POPC and POPC/Lactosyl PE bilayers peptide binding is low. For the POPC/POPG and POPC/POPG/cholesterol bilayers differences between the three peptides can be seen: RWmix in particular shows frequency and dissipation pattern evidently different from the two other peptides in the presence of cholesterol. First arrow indicates peptide addition, and second arrow indicates a stop in the flow of the peptide solution.

The mass depositions of RW-peptide on the lipid surface were verified by fluorescence quenching measurements, where fluorescently labelled peptide was titrated with increasing amount of POPC/POPG liposomes. In the left plot in Figure 5.7. it is seen that the fluorescence intensity shows a minima for all three peptides at peptide to lipid ratios of around 1 to 30. This means that at this peptide to lipid ratio the self-quenching is the highest and the peptides are positioned the closets to each other. From the minima values, maximum binding of peptide to the surface was calculated. The results show perfect correlation to the mass deposition values from the QCM-D measurements, verifying the accuracy of the

method. After the minima in fluorescence intensity, varying degrees of liposome addition are needed for the curves of the three peptides to level off. This correlates with the three RW-peptides' different ability to aggregate liposomes in solution, as seen in the right plot in Figure 5.7. Here,  $W_4R_8$  aggregates liposomes at very low peptide concentrations whereas much higher concentration of RWmix is needed to observe the same degree of aggregation. These results suggest that not only the charge ratio between the positively charged peptides and the negatively charged liposomes but also the distribution of tryptophans and arginines in the peptide sequence affect the ability of the peptides to induce liposome aggregation.



**Figure 5.7.** RW-peptide interaction with POPC/POPG 80/20 mole% liposomes. To the left fluorescence quenching of 5-FAM-labeled peptide as a function of increasing liposome concentration, showing that at a peptide to lipid ratio of around 1 to 30, the RW-peptides are the most closely packed since the fluorescence quenching is the highest. To the right approximate liposome aggregate sizes as function of increasing peptide concentration, showing that  $W_4R_8$  is the superior of the RW-peptides at aggregating liposomes and that RWmix is the least aggregating peptide of the three.

## 6. Penetratin, two analogues and a homologue

Papers IV and V focus on penetratin-peptides and a penetratin-like peptide. In Paper IV, the aim was to investigate how arginine content and proteoglycans influence intracellular uptake and membrane binding of penetratin-peptides. Uptake and binding of the three peptides penetratin, PenArg and PenLys to wild type CHO-K1 cells and cells lacking proteoglycans were explored. PenArg and PenLys are analogues of penetratin, with either all the arginines or all the lysines substituted by each other (Table 6.1). In Paper V, the cell-penetrating and physical-chemical properties of a new CPP, the Oct4-PTD (Table 6.1), are described and compared with penetratin. Both papers also address the issue of how the fluorescent label may influence the peptides' properties. More thorough descriptions of methods and results are found in the amended papers.

**Table 6.1.** Amino acid sequences of penetratin, its two analogues PenArg and PenLys, and Oct4-PTD

| Peptide    | Sequence*        |
|------------|------------------|
| Penetratin | RQIKIWFQNRRMKWKK |
| PenArg     | RQIRIWFQNRRMRWRR |
| PenLys     | KQIKIWFQNKKMKWKK |
| Oct4-PTD   | DVVRVWFCNRRQKGKR |

\*Arginines are shown in blue, lysines in turquoise and tryptophans in pink

# 6.1. Arginine content and cell surface proteoglycans affect uptake and binding of penetratin peptides

Membrane binding and cellular uptake were measured for penetratin and its two analogues PenArg and PenLys in wild-type cells (CHO-K1) and proteoglycan deficient cells (A745) using flow cytometry. Uptake was measured at 37 °C after one hour incubation, whereas membrane binding was measured after 15 min incubation at 4 °C, at which temperature endocytosis should be blocked. In Figure 6.1 it is seen that the presence of proteoglycans on the cell surface increases the peptide internalization and that both uptake and binding are favored by increasing arginine-content. Membrane binding (left column) and cellular uptake (right column) of PenLys are low and seem to be largely unaffected by the presence of proteoglycans. Penetratin in contrast, binds somewhat better to CHO-K1 than to the proteoglycan deficient cells, and the uptake of penetratin is evidently higher in the wild-type cells. PenArg, which shows both the highest binding and uptake, has clearly higher binding and uptake in the CHO-K1 cells at 5  $\mu$ M, but not at 10  $\mu$ M at which concentration the affinity and internalization appear to be similar in both cell lines. Thus, binding and uptake of PenArg seem to be favored by proteoglycans at the lower concentration, but not at the higher

concentration where binding and uptake levels are relatively equal. These results suggest that proteoglycans are not decisive for cell surface binding or uptake, yet binding affinity of arginine rich peptides is favored by the presence of proteoglycans on the cell surface. PenArg, which has the highest arginine content, also seems better at stimulating uptake when bound to the surface, which could be one explanation to its superior uptake.

The uptake experiments also revealed that fluorescently labeled PenArg is mildly toxic. At the higher concentration (10  $\mu$ M), the peptide caused around 10 % dead cells in wild type cells and around 20 % in the proteoglycan deficient. Surprisingly, non-labeled PenArg is not toxic, illustrating how the fluorescent label may interfere with peptide properties.



**Figure 6.1.** Cell membrane binding (left column) and uptake (right column) for 5  $\mu$ M (top) or 10  $\mu$ M (bottom) PenLys, penetratin and PenArg in CHO-K1 and proteoglycan deficient A745 cells. Both peptide binding and uptake into cells are favored by increased arginine content. Cellular uptake for the penetratin peptides is higher in the presence of proteoglycans, whereas peptide binding to the two cell types is similar. The exception is PenArg, which at 5  $\mu$ M shows increased binding in the presence of proteoglycans and at 10  $\mu$ M shows equal uptake in the two cell lines.

To further investigate how the arginine content may affect the peptides' interaction with cell surface proteoglycans, the ability of the three penetratin peptides to bind and cluster heparin was measured. Heparin, which is one of the glycosaminoglycan types of proteoglycans, is highly sulfated and has a very high negative charge density [210]. Fluorescently labeled peptide was titrated with increasing heparin concentration and fluorescence quenching was monitored. As seen in Figure 6.2, the degree of quenching is initially linear but levels off and reaches a plateau when charge neutrality between peptide and heparin is reached. At charge neutrality, the degree of quenching is the lowest for PenLys and the highest for PenArg. This suggests that the PenArg peptides are binding more tightly on the heparin molecules; a finding which also correlates with the formation of larger heparin-peptide aggregates. Thus,

the capacity to bind and aggregate heparin increases with increasing arginine content, possibly as a result of the bidentate binding of the guanidinium groups. This may thus explain the higher binding of PenArg to wild type cells.



**Figure 6.2.** Binding of the penetratin peptides to heparin, shown as quenching of fluorescently labeled peptides as a function of increasing heparin concentration. The binding to heparin increases with increasing arginine content.

## **6.2.** Oct4-PTD is a new CPP derived from a homeodomain protein

In Paper V, the new cell-penetrating peptide (also referred to as protein transduction domain, PTD), Oct4-PTD is explored. Oct4-PTD is the third helix of the Oct4 homeodomain protein, a transcription factor responsible for maintaining the pluripotent state of embryonic stem cells [211]. Because of the many similarities between Oct4-PTD and penetratin (e.g. cellular origin and amino acid sequence) it was investigated if Oct4-PTD might also be a cell-penetrating peptide. Cellular uptake, toxicity and secondary structure were compared between Oct4-PTD and penetratin. Oct4-PTD, which has a somewhat higher arginine content compared to penetratin, shows higher intracellular uptake, as monitored by flow cytometry. In addition, after one hour of incubation Oct4-PTD is localized in both the cell cytoplasm and nucleus, whereas penetratin is only found in the cytoplasm (Figure 6.3.). Localization in the nucleus is of major importance if a CPP is to be used as transporter of DNA-binding gene regulatory drugs, and the results suggest that Oct4-PTD might be a promising candidate for such use. The transport capability of Oct4-PTD was subsequently tested, showing that the peptide, in the form of the Oct4-PTD-Cre fusion protein, successfully translocates into cells where it causes gene activation.



**Figure 6.3.** Cellular uptake of fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-labeled Oct4-PTD (A) and penetratin (B) after one hour incubation.

Toxicity was measured to evaluate whether Oct4-PTD would be applicable as a CPP both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Neither Oct4-PTD nor penetratin, which was used as comparison, showed any toxicity when unlabeled. However, the FITC-labeled peptides caused low levels of hemolysis, with somewhat higher levels for penetratin: 7.2 % compared to 2 % for Oct4-PTD at 45  $\mu$ M concentration.



**Figure 6.4.** CD of Oct4-PTD (blue) and penetratin (pink), in solution (light colours) or associated with liposomes (dark colours). Without fluorescent label (left), penetratin changes structure from random-coil to an evident  $\alpha$ -helix when binding to liposomes, whereas Oct4-PTD shows no secondary structure. With fluorescent label (right), both peptides adopt helical structures when associated with liposomes, and show random coils in solution.

Interestingly, the secondary structure of the peptide is also affected by the fluorescein label. In Figure 6.4. it is seen that unlabeled penetratin adopts random coil structure in solution and  $\alpha$ -helical structure when associated with liposomes. Unlabeled Oct4-PTD seemingly shows no secondary structure at all. However, both the FITC-labeled peptides both adopt random-coils in solution and  $\alpha$ -helixes when bound to liposomes. Thus, the fluorescein label might, depending on the peptide amino acid sequence, affect both peptide toxicity and secondary structure. This may be important to consider when working with CPPs.

## 7. Concluding remarks and outlook

Membrane-active peptides are promising candidates for the intracellular transport of drug molecules needed in gene therapy and for the treatment of the escalating occurring multiresistant bacteria. In this thesis it is shown that their efficiency is influenced by both the content of the amino acids arginine and tryptophan in the peptide sequence, and on cell membrane constituents like cholesterol and proteoglycans.

The cell-penetrating properties of a series of six arginine-tryptophan peptides gained from increasing tryptophan content. Fascinatingly, the patterning of tryptophans seemed to be of even greater importance. The cellular uptake was improved when the tryptophans were placed in the middle of the peptide sequence, as compared to at the N-terminus. The best uptake result was seen when the tryptophans were evenly distributed in the peptide sequence. Also the inhibition of bacterial growth was affected by the tryptophan position, but in contrast to the observation made for the cell-penetrating properties, the antibacterial properties gained from placing the tryptophans next to each other. The cellular uptake could be related to the peptides' secondary structure, with higher uptake correlating to a more pronounced secondary structure. No such connection could be seen regarding the antibacterial properties. The superior cellular uptake seen for the peptide with even distribution of tryptophans, might also be correlated to the higher degree of disturbance to cholesterol-containing membranes this peptide induces.

For the peptides in the penetratin-series, both intracellular uptake and membrane affinity increased with a higher content of arginines in the peptide sequence, both to wild type cells and cells lacking proteoglycans. In addition, the arginine-rich peptides were superior at binding to and clustering the proteoglycan analogue heparin. It was also seen that absence of proteoglycans at the cell surface reduced the uptake efficiency for both arginine-rich and lysine-rich peptides. These results accordingly suggest that proteoglycans are not decisive for cell surface binding or uptake, but that the presence of proteoglycans on the cell surface specifically favors the binding affinity and uptake of arginine rich peptides.

In this thesis a new cell-penetrating peptide, the Oct4-PTD, is also presented. It was shown to have higher uptake efficiency, but a less distinct helical structure, when compared to penetratin. The secondary structure and the toxicity were shown to be influenced by the fluorescent label. The impact of the fluorescent label also seemed to vary between the two peptides, suggesting an amino acid sequence dependency in this aspect.

As a next step, it would be interesting to investigate the membrane interactions of the tryptophan-arginine peptides further by including PE into the model membranes. By the addition of lipids with negative curvature, which have important membrane functions e.g. in endocytosis, new insights into how the tryptophan position affects cell-penetrating and antibacterial properties may be gained. It may for example be worthwhile to see if the

addition of PE can affect the induced changes to the membrane caused by peptide binding or even the capability to form pores.

Additionally, if the tryptophan-arginine peptides are to be used in the medical industry, it would be useful to further study their ability to transport cargo into cells. To date, these peptides have only been used for transport of the fluorescent label 5-carboxyfluorescein. For example, could their ability to transport enzymes into the cell cytosol or DNA into the cell nucleus be tested. Another approach could be to use the peptides for transport of lipid vesicles filled with drug molecules. Lipid vesicles are often used in cosmetics and drug delivery because of their biocompatibility. By use of membrane-active peptides, cellular uptake as well as cell specificity of lipid vesicles can be promoted.

In summary, membrane-active peptides are a group of peptides that shows great promise for multiple medical applications, such as gene therapy and treatment of multiresistant bacteria. In this thesis, the effect alterations in the amino acid content and membrane constituents may have on the activity of membrane-active peptides is studied. The results give insights to the mechanisms of action of arginine and tryptophan rich membrane-active peptides, and provide information for design of peptides with specified actions targeted for specific cellular membranes and intracellular locations.

## Acknowledgements

I would like to take the opportunity to thank King Abdullah University of Science and Technology (KAUST) for funding my PhD.

I would also like to thank the following people for helping me through my PhD in different ways:

My supervisor **Bengt** for giving me the opportunity to do my PhD in his group and for letting me test my ideas.

My co-supervisor Ann-Sofie for all the good pieces of advice.

My co-authors **Nils**, **Noomi**, **Angelika**, **Sofia**, **Eva**, **Maria**, **Helene**, and **Elin** for great help with my research and the papers. A special thanks to Nils for the many interesting discussions.

**Stefan** and **Petter** in Oslo for welcoming me to your lab and teaching me flow cytometry and cell-cycle synchronization.

My friends and colleagues at the Department of Physical Chemistry for creating such a nice atmosphere. Special thanks to **Lena**, **Celine** and **Victoire** for all the good times together and for supporting me in time of setback.

Sandra for proof-reading this thesis.

My friends for the encouragement.

Mamma, Pappa and Karl for endless support.

To **Carsten** – what would I have done without your love and support, and without you doing the dishes and vacuum cleaning?  $\leq 3$ 

## References

- [1] Q. Tarantino, Pulp fiction, Jersey Films, A Band Apart, Miramax Films, USA, 1994.
- [2] G. Divita, F. Heitz, M.C. Morris, Twenty years of cell-penetrating peptides: from molecular mechanisms to therapeutics, Brit. J. Pharmacol. 157 (2009) 195-206.
- [3] C.D. Fjell, J.A. Hiss, R.E.W. Hancock, G. Schneider, Designing antimicrobial peptides: form follows function, Nature Reviews Drug Discovery 11 (2012) 37-51.
- [4] T. Ganz, M.E. Selsted, D. Szklarek, S.S.L. Harwig, K. Daher, D.F. Bainton, R.I. Lehrer, Defensins - natural peptide antibiotics of human neutrophils, Journal of Clinical Investigation 76 (1985) 1427-1435.
- [5] N. Schmidt, A. Mishra, G.H. Lai, G.C.L. Wong, Arginine-rich cell-penetrating peptides, Febs Letters 584 (2010) 1806-1813.
- [6] G. Ter-Avetisyan, G. Tuennemann, D. Nowak, M. Nitschke, A. Herrmann, M. Drab, M.C. Cardoso, Cell Entry of Arginine-rich Peptides Is Independent of Endocytosis, J. Biol. Chem. 284 (2009) 3370-3378.
- [7] R. Brasseur, G. Divita, Happy birthday cell penetrating peptides: Already 20 years, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1798 (2010) 2177-2181.
- [8] L.T. Nguyen, E.F. Haney, H.J. Vogel, The expanding scope of antimicrobial peptide structures and their modes of action, Trends in Biotechnology 29 (2011) 464-472.
- [9] B. Alberts, A. Johnson, J. Lewis, M. Raff, K. Roberts, P. Walter, Molecular biology of the Cell, 4th ed., Garland Science 2002.
- [10] C.A. Kirkpatrick, S.B. Selleck, Heparan sulfate proteoglycans at a glance, Journal of Cell Science 120 (2007) 1829-1832.
- [11] S.D. Conner, S.L. Schmid, Regulated portals of entry into the cell, Nature 422 (2003) 37-44.
- [12] I.R. Nabi, P.U. Le, Caveolae/raft-dependent endocytosis, Journal of Cell Biology 161 (2003) 673-677.
- [13] J.A. Swanson, C. Watts, Macropinocytosis, Trends in Cell Biology 5 (1995) 424-428.
- [14] M.S. Rappé, S.J. Giovannoni, The uncultured microbial majority, Annual Review of Microbiology 57 (2003) 369-394.
- [15] H. Jenssen, P. Hamill, R.E.W. Hancock, Peptide antimicrobial agents, Clinical Microbiology Reviews 19 (2006) 491-+.
- [16] H.P. Rang, M.M. Dale, J.M. Ritter, P.K. Moore, Pharmacology, Fifth ed., Churchill Livingstone, London, 2003.
- [17] M.M. Hanczyc, J.W. Szostak, Replicating vesicles as models of primitive cell growth and division, Current Opinion in Chemical Biology 8 (2004) 660-664.
- [18] S.J. Singer, G.L. Nicolson, Fluid mosaic model of structure of cell-membranes Science 175 (1972) 720-&.
- [19] O.G. Mouritsen, M.J. Zuckermann, What's so special about cholesterol?, Lipids 39 (2004) 1101-1113.
- [20] H.T. McMahon, J.L. Gallop, Membrane curvature and mechanisms of dynamic cell membrane remodelling, Nature 438 (2005) 590-596.
- [21] K. Simons, E. Ikonen, Functional rafts in cell membranes, Nature 387 (1997) 569-572.
- [22] C. Tanford, Hydrophobic effect and organization of living matter Science 200 (1978) 1012-1018.
- [23] R. Smith, C. Tanford, Critical micelle concentration of L-alphadipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine in water and water/methanol solutions J. Mol. Biol. 67 (1972) 75-&.
- [24] H. Ohvo-Rekila, B. Ramstedt, P. Leppimaki, J.P. Slotte, Cholesterol interactions with phospholipids in membranes, Progress in Lipid Research 41 (2002) 66-97.
- [25] J.N. Israelachvili, D.J. Mitchell, Model for packing of lipids in bilayer membranes Biochim. Biophys. Acta 389 (1975) 13-19.

- [26] S. Carnie, J.N. Israelachvili, B.A. Pailthorpe, Lipid packing and transbilayer asymmetries of mixed lipid vesicles, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 554 (1979) 340-357.
- [27] V.V. Kumar, Complementary molecular shapes and additivity of the packing parameter of lipids, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 88 (1991) 444-448.
- [28] P.R. Cullis, M.J. Hope, C.P.S. Tilcock, Lipid polymorhism and the roles of lipids in membranes Chem. Phys. Lipids 40 (1986) 127-144.
- [29] V.A. Frolov, A.V. Shnyrova, J. Zimmerberg, Lipid Polymorphisms and Membrane Shape, Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology 3 (2011).
- [30] G. van Meer, D.R. Voelker, G.W. Feigenson, Membrane lipids: where they are and how they behave, Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 9 (2008) 112-124.
- [31] W. Helfrich, Elastic properties of lipid bilayers theory and possible experiments Zeitschrift Fur Naturforschung C-a Journal of Biosciences C 28 (1973) 693-703.
- [32] R. Parthasarathy, J.T. Groves, Curvature and spatial organization in biological membranes, Soft Matter 3 (2007) 24-33.
- [33] W. Dowhan, Molecular basis for membrane phospholipid diversity: Why are there so many lipids?, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 66 (1997) 199-232.
- [34] K. Jacobson, O.G. Mouritsen, R.G.W. Anderson, Lipid rafts: at a crossroad between cell biology and physics, Nature Cell Biology 9 (2007) 7-14.
- [35] A.G. Lee, How lipids affect the activities of integral membrane proteins, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1666 (2004) 62-87.
- [36] I.M. Hafez, P.R. Cullis, Roles of lipid polymorphism in intracellular delivery, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 47 (2001) 139-148.
- [37] T. Róg, M. Pasenkiewicz-Gierula, I. Vattulainen, M. Karttunen, Ordering effects of cholesterol and its analogues, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1788 (2009) 97-121.
- [38] P.S. Niemelä, S. Ollila, M.T. Hyvönen, M. Karttunen, I. Vattulainen, Assessing the nature of lipid raft membranes, Plos Computational Biology 3 (2007) 304-312.
- [39] J.M. Boggs, J.C. Hsia, Effect of cholesterol and water on rigidity and order of phosphatidylcholine bilayers Biochim. Biophys. Acta 290 (1972) 32-&.
- [40] R.M. Epand, R.F. Epand, Bacterial membrane lipids in the action of antimicrobial agents, J. Pept. Sci. 17 (2011) 298-305.
- [41] C. Branden, J. Tooze, Introduction to protein structure, Second edition ed., Garland Publishing New York, 1999.
- [42] H. Lodish, A. Berk, C.A. Kaiser, M. Krieger, A. Bretscher, H. Ploegh, A. Amon, M.P. Scott, Molecular cell biology, Seventh ed., W. H. Freeman and Company, New York, 2013.
- [43] J.E. Ziello, Y. Huang, I.S. Jovin, Cellular Endocytosis and Gene Delivery, Molecular Medicine 16 (2010) 222-229.
- [44] A. Eguchi, S.F. Dowdy, siRNA delivery using peptide transduction domains, Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 30 (2009) 341-345.
- [45] D. Derossi, A.H. Joliot, G. Chassaing, A. Prochiantz, The 3rd helix of the antennapedia homedomain translocates through biological membranes, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 10444-10450.
- [46] Ü. Langel (Ed.), Handbook of Cell-penetratign Peptides, second edition 2007.
- [47] F. Heitz, M.C. Morris, G. Divita, Twenty years of cell-penetrating peptides: from molecular mechanisms to therapeutics, Brit. J. Pharmacol. 157 (2009) 195-206.
- [48] F. Milletti, Cell-penetrating peptides: classes, origin, and current landscape, Drug Discovery Today 17 (2012) 850-860.
- [49] A.D. Frankel, C.O. Pabo, Cellular uptake of the Tat protein from human immunodeficiency virus Cell 55 (1988) 1189-1193.
- [50] A. Joliot, C. Pernelle, H. Deagostinibazin, A. Prochiantz, Antennapedia homeobox peptide regulates neural morphogenesis P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 88 (1991) 1864-1868.
- [51] K. Kilk, M. Magzoub, M. Pooga, L.E.G. Eriksson, Ü. Langel, A. Gräslund, Cellular internalization of a cargo complex with a novel peptide derived from the third helix of the islet-1 homeodomain. Comparison with the penetratin peptide, Bioconjugate Chem. 12 (2001) 911-916.

- [52] L.E. Frischer, F.S. Hagen, R.L. Garber, An Inversion That Disrupts the *Antennapedia* Gene Causes Abnormal Structure and Localization of RNAs, Cell 47 (1986) 1017-1023.
- [53] E. Vives, P. Brodin, B. Lebleu, A truncated HIV-1 Tat protein basic domain rapidly translocates through the plasma membrane and accumulates in the cell nucleus, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 16010-16017.
- [54] D.J. Mitchell, D.T. Kim, L. Steinman, C.G. Fathman, J.B. Rothbard, Polyarginine enters cells more efficiently than other polycationic homopolymers, J. Pept. Res. 56 (2000) 318-325.
- [55] J.B. Rothbard, E. Kreider, C.L. Vandeusen, L. Wright, B.L. Wylie, P.A. Wender, Argininerich molecular transporters for drug delivery: Role of backbone spacing in cellular uptake, J. Med. Chem. 45 (2002) 3612-3618.
- [56] Y. Takechi, H. Yoshii, M. Tanaka, T. Kawakami, S. Aimoto, H. Saito, Physicochemical Mechanism for the Enhanced Ability of Lipid Membrane Penetration of Polyarginine, Langmuir 27 (2011) 7099-7107.
- [57] P.A. Wender, W.C. Galliher, E.A. Goun, L.R. Jones, T.H. Pillow, The design of guanidiniumrich transporters and their internalization mechanisms, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 60 (2008) 452-472.
- [58] C.Y. Looi, M. Imanishi, S. Takaki, M. Sato, N. Chiba, Y. Sasahara, S. Futaki, S. Tsuchiya, S. Kumaki, Octa-Arginine Mediated Delivery of Wild-Type Lnk Protein Inhibits TPO-Induced M-MOK Megakaryoblastic Leukemic Cell Growth by Promoting Apoptosis, PLoS One 6 (2011).
- [59] H.L. Åmand, C.L. Boström, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, E.K. Esbjörner, Binding of cellpenetrating penetratin peptides to plasma membrane vesicles correlates directly with cellular uptake, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1808 (2011) 1860-1867.
- [60] P.E.G. Thorén, D. Persson, P. Isakson, M. Goksör, A. Onfelt, B. Nordén, Uptake of analogs of penetratin, Tat(48-60) and oligoarginine in live cells, BBRC 307 (2003) 100-107.
- [61] D. Persson, P.E.G. Thorén, E.K. Esbjörner, M. Goksör, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, Vesicle sizedependent translocation of penetratin analogs across lipid membranes, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1665 (2004) 142-155.
- [62] A. Walrant, I. Correia, C.Y. Jiao, O. Lequin, E.H. Bent, N. Goasdoue, C. Lacombe, G. Chassaing, S. Sagan, I.D. Alves, Different membrane behaviour and cellular uptake of three basic arginine-rich peptides, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1808 (2011) 382-393.
- [63] P.A. Wender, D.J. Mitchell, K. Pattabiraman, E.T. Pelkey, L. Steinman, J.B. Rothbard, The design, synthesis, and evaluation of molecules that enable or enhance cellular uptake: Peptoid molecular transporters, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97 (2000) 13003-13008.
- [64] S. Futaki, T. Suzuki, W. Ohashi, T. Yagami, S. Tanaka, K. Ueda, Y. Sugiura, Arginine-rich peptides An abundant source of membrane-permeable peptides having potential as carriers for intracellular protein delivery, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 5836-5840.
- [65] H.L. Åmand, K. Fant, B. Nordén, E.K. Esbjörner, Stimulated endocytosis in penetratin uptake: Effect of arginine and lysine, BBRC 371 (2008) 621-625.
- [66] J.B. Rothbard, T.C. Jessop, R.S. Lewis, B.A. Murray, P.A. Wender, Role of membrane potential and hydrogen bonding in the mechanism of translocation of guanidinium-rich peptides into cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 126 (2004) 9506-9507.
- [67] N. Sakai, S. Matile, Anion-mediated transfer of polyarginine across liquid and bilayer membranes, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 125 (2003) 14348-14356.
- [68] M. Nishihara, F. Perret, T. Takeuchi, S. Futaki, A.N. Lazar, A.W. Coleman, N. Sakai, S. Matile, Arginine magic with new counterions up the sleeve, Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry 3 (2005) 1659-1669.
- [69] K.A. Schug, W. Lindner, Noncovalent binding between guanidinium and anionic groups: Focus on biological- and synthetic-based arginine/guanidinium interactions with phosph[on]ate and sulf[on]ate residues, Chemical Reviews 105 (2005) 67-113.
- [70] A.A. Strömstedt, L. Ringstad, A. Schmidtchen, M. Malmsten, Interaction between amphiphilic peptides and phospholipid membranes, Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science 15 (2010) 467-478.
- [71] D. Persson, P.E.G. Thorén, B. Nordén, Penetratin-induced aggregation and subsequent dissociation of negatively charge phospholipid vesicles, Febs Letters 505 (2001) 307-312.

- [72] M. Magzoub, K. Kilk, L.E.G. Eriksson, Ü. Langel, A. Gräslund, Interaction and structure induction of cell-penetrating peptides in the presence of phospholipid vesicles, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1512 (2001) 77-89.
- [73] E. Bellet-Amalric, D. Blaudez, B. Desbat, F. Graner, F. Gauthier, A. Renault, Interaction of the third helix of Antennapedia homeodomain and a phospholipid monolayer, studied by ellipsometry and PM-IRRAS at the air-water interface, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1467 (2000) 131-143.
- [74] O. Maniti, I. Alves, G. Trugnan, J. Ayala-Sanmartin, Distinct Behaviour of the Homeodomain Derived Cell Penetrating Peptide Penetratin in Interaction with Different Phospholipids, PLoS One 5 (2010).
- [75] M. Magzoub, L.E.G. Eriksson, A. Gräslund, Conformational states of the cell-penetrating peptide penetratin when interacting with phospholipid vesicles: effects of surface charge and peptide concentration, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1563 (2002) 53-63.
- [76] M.R.R. de Planque, B.B. Bonev, J.A.A. Demmers, D.V. Greathouse, R.E. Koeppe, F. Separovic, A. Watts, J.A. Killian, Interfacial anchor properties of tryptophan residues in transmembrane peptides can dominate over hydrophobic matching effects in peptide-lipid interactions, Biochemistry 42 (2003) 5341-5348.
- [77] W.M. Yau, W.C. Wimley, K. Gawrisch, S.H. White, The preference of tryptophan for membrane interfaces, Biochemistry 37 (1998) 14713-14718.
- [78] C. Landoltmarticorena, K.A. Williams, C.M. Deber, R.A.F. Reithmeier, Nonrandom distribution of amino-acids in the transmembrane segments of human type-I single span membrane-proteins J. Mol. Biol. 229 (1993) 602-608.
- [79] G. von Heijne, Membrane-proteins From sequence to structure Annual Review of Biophysics and Biomolecular Structure 23 (1994) 167-192.
- [80] R.A.F. Reithmeier, Characterization and modeling of membrane-proteins using sequenceanalysis Current Opinion in Structural Biology 5 (1995) 491-500.
- [81] B. Christiaens, J. Grooten, M. Reusens, A. Joliot, M. Goethals, J. Vandekerckhove, A. Prochiantz, M. Rosseneu, Membrane interaction and cellular internalization of penetratin peptides, Eur. J. Biochem. 271 (2004) 1187-1197.
- [82] P. Lecorche, A. Walrant, F. Burlina, L. Dutot, S. Sagan, J.M. Mallet, B. Desbat, G. Chassaing, I.D. Alves, S. Lavielle, Cellular uptake and biophysical properties of galactose and/or tryptophan containing cell-penetrating peptides, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1818 (2012) 448-457.
- [83] M.C. Morris, J. Depollier, J. Mery, F. Heitz, G. Divita, A peptide carrier for the delivery of biologically active proteins into mammalian cells, Nature Biotechnology 19 (2001) 1173-1176.
- [84] J.R. Maiolo, M. Ferrer, E.A. Ottinger, Effects of cargo molecules on the cellular uptake of arginine-rich cell-penetrating epeptides, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1712 (2005) 161-172.
- [85] D. Delaroche, B. Aussedat, S. Aubry, G. Chassaing, F. Burlina, G. Clodic, G. Bolbach, S. Lavielle, S. Sagan, Tracking a new cell-penetrating (W/R) nonapeptide, through an enzyme-stable mass spectrometry reporter tag, Analytical Chemistry 79 (2007) 1932-1938.
- [86] A. Walrant, A. Vogel, I. Correia, O. Lequin, B.E.S. Olausson, B. Desbat, S. Sagan, I.D. Alves, Membrane interactions of two arginine-rich peptides with different cell internalization capacities, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1818 (2012) 1755-1763.
- [87] F. Madani, S. Lindberg, Ü. Langel, S. Futaki, A. Gräslund, Mechanisms of Cellular Uptake of Cell-Penetrating Peptides, Journal of Biophysics (2011).
- [88] F. Duchardt, M. Fotin-Mleczek, H. Schwarz, R. Fischer, R. Brock, A comprehensive model for the cellular uptake of cationic cell-penetrating peptides, Traffic 8 (2007) 848-866.
- [89] I. Nakase, A. Tadokoro, N. Kawabata, T. Takeuchi, H. Katoh, K. Hiramoto, M. Negishi, M. Nomizu, Y. Sugiura, S. Futaki, Interaction of arginine-rich peptides with membrane-associated proteoglycans is crucial for induction of actin organization and macropinocytosis, Biochemistry 46 (2007) 492-501.

- [90] J.P. Richard, K. Melikov, H. Brooks, P. Prevot, B. Lebleu, L.V. Chernomordik, Cellular uptake of unconjugated TAT peptide involves clathrin-dependent endocytosis and heparan sulfate receptors, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 15300-15306.
- [91] T. Suzuki, S. Futaki, M. Niwa, S. Tanaka, K. Ueda, Y. Sugiura, Possible existence of common internalization mechanisms among arginine-rich peptides, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 2437-2443.
- [92] S. Futaki, H. Hirose, I. Nakase, Arginine-rich Peptides: Methods of Translocation Through Biological Membranes, Current Pharmaceutical Design 19 (2013) 2863-2868.
- [93] S.T. Henriques, H. Costa, M. Castanho, Translocation of beta-galactosidase mediated by the cell-penetrating peptide pep-1 into lipid vesicles and human HeLa cells is driven by membrane electrostatic potential, Biochemistry 44 (2005) 10189-10198.
- [94] Y. Su, R. Mani, M. Hong, Asymmetric insertion of membrane proteins in lipid bilayers by solid-state NMR paramagnetic relaxation enhancement: A cell-penetrating peptide example, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 130 (2008) 8856-8864.
- [95] M.M. Fretz, N.A. Penning, S. Al-Taei, S. Futaki, T. Takeuchi, I. Nakase, G. Storm, A.T. Jones, Temperature-, concentration- and cholesterol-dependent translocation of L- and D-octa-arginine across the plasma and nuclear membrane of CD34(+) leukaemia cells, Biochem. J. 403 (2007) 335-342.
- [96] A. Scheller, J. Oehlke, B. Wiesner, M. Dathe, E. Krause, M. Beyermann, M. Melzig, M. Bienert, Structural requirements for cellular uptake of alpha-helical amphipathic peptides, J. Pept. Sci. 5 (1999) 185-194.
- [97] Y.C. Su, A.J. Waring, P. Ruchala, M. Hong, Membrane-Bound Dynamic Structure of an Arginine-Rich Cell-Penetrating Peptide, the Protein Transduction Domain of HIV TAT, from Solid-State NMR, Biochemistry 49 (2010) 6009-6020.
- [98] C.E.B. Caesar, E.K. Esbjörner, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, Membrane interactions of cellpenetrating peptides probed by tryptophan fluorescence and dichroism techniques: Correlations of structure to cellular uptake, Biochemistry 45 (2006) 7682-7692.
- [99] A. Ziegler, J. Seelig, Contributions of Glycosaminoglycan Binding and Clustering to the Biological Uptake of the Nonamphipathic Cell-Penetrating Peptide WR(9), Biochemistry 50 (2011) 4650-4664.
- [100] M.C. Morris, P. Vidal, L. Chaloin, F. Heitz, G. Divita, A new peptide vector for efficient delivery of oligonucleotides into mammalian cells, Nucleic Acids Res. 25 (1997) 2730-2736.
- [101] Ü. Langel (Ed.), Cell-penetrating Peptides: Methods and Protocols, Springer Science and Business Media 2011.
- [102] S.R. Schwarze, A. Ho, A. Vocero-Akbani, S.F. Dowdy, In vivo protein transduction: Delivery of a biologically active protein into the mouse, Science 285 (1999) 1569-1572.
- [103] S.B. Fonseca, M.P. Pereira, S.O. Kelley, Recent advances in the use of cell-penetrating peptides for medical and biological applications, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 61 (2009) 953-964.
- [104] G.D. Cao, W. Pei, H.L. Ge, Q.H. Liang, Y.M. Luo, F.R. Sharp, A.G. Lu, R.Q. Ran, S.H. Graham, J. Chen, In vivo delivery of a Bcl-xL fusion protein containing the TAT protein transduction domain protects against ischemic brain injury and neuronal apoptosis, Journal of Neuroscience 22 (2002) 5423-5431.
- [105] R.A. Weinberg, The biology of cancer, Garland Sciences, New York, 2007.
- [106] E.L. Snyder, B.R. Meade, C.C. Saenz, S.F. Dowdy, Treatment of terminal peritoneal carcinomatosis by a transducible p53-activating peptide, Plos Biology 2 (2004) 186-193.
- [107] M. Bonfanti, S. Taverna, M. Salmona, M. Dincalci, M. Broggini, p21(WAF1)-derived peptides linked to an internalization peptide inhibit human cancer cell growth, Cancer Research 57 (1997) 1442-1446.
- [108] M.L. Jobin, P. Bonnafous, H. Temsamani, F. Dole, A. Grelard, E.J. Dufourc, I.D. Alves, The enhanced membrane interaction and perturbation of a cell penetrating peptide in the presence of anionic lipids: Toward an understanding of its selectivity for cancer cells, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1828 (2013) 1457-1470.
- [109] C. Roses, D. Carbajo, G. Sanclimens, J. Farrera-Sinfreu, A. Blancafort, G. Oliveras, A.D. Cirac, E. Bardaji, T. Puig, M. Planas, L. Feliu, F. Albericio, M. Royo, Cell-penetrating

gamma-peptide/antimicrobial undecapeptide conjugates with anticancer activity, Tetrahedron 68 (2012) 4406-4412.

- [110] S. Riedl, D. Zweytick, K. Lohner, Membrane-active host defense peptides Challenges and perspectives for the development of novel anticancer drugs, Chem. Phys. Lipids 164 (2011) 766-781.
- [111] H.J. Johansson, S. El-Andaloussi, T. Holm, M. Mae, J. Janes, T. Maimets, Ü. Langel, Characterization of a novel cytotoxic cell-penetrating peptide derived from p14ARF protein, Molecular Therapy 16 (2008) 115-123.
- [112] C.A. Janeway, P. Travers, M. Walport, M. Shlomchik, Immuno biology The immune system in healt and disease, Fifth ed., Garland Publishing, New York, 2001.
- [113] M. Zanetti, Cathelicidins, multifunctional peptides of the innate immunity, Journal of Leukocyte Biology 75 (2004) 39-48.
- [114] M. Zasloff, Antimicrobial peptides of multicellular organisms, Nature 415 (2002) 389-395.
- [115] J.L. Gifford, H.N. Hunter, H.J. Vogel, Lactoferricin: a lactoferrin-derived peptide with antimicrobial, antiviral, antitumor and immunological properties, Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences 62 (2005) 2588-2598.
- [116] O. Soehnlein, Direct and alternative antimicrobial mechanisms of neutrophil-derived granule proteins, Journal of Molecular Medicine-Jmm 87 (2009) 1157-1164.
- [117] H.I. Zeya, Spitznag.Jk, Cationic proteins of polymorphonuclear leukocyte lysosomes Journal of Bacteriology 91 (1966) 750-762.
- [118] R.F. Decaleya, Carboner.P, Gonzalez.B, Garciaol.F, Susceptibility of phytopathogenic bacteria to wheat purothionins in-vitro Applied Microbiology 23 (1972) 998-&.
- [119] H. Steiner, D. Hultmark, A. Engstrom, H. Bennich, H.G. Boman, Sequence and specificity of 2 anti-bacterial proteins involved in insect immunity, Nature 292 (1981) 246-248.
- [120] M.E. Selsted, D.M. Brown, R.J. Delange, R.I. Lehrer, Primary structures of MCP-1 and MCP-2, natural peptide antibiotics of rabbit lung macrophages, J. Biol. Chem. 258 (1983) 4485-4489.
- [121] G.S. Wang, X. Li, Z. Wang, APD2: the updated antimicrobial peptide database and its application in peptide design, Nucleic Acids Res. 37 (2009) D933-D937.
- [122] M. Zasloff, Magainins, a class of antimicrobial peptides from xenopus skin-isolation, characterization of 2 active forms, and partial cDNA sequence of a precursor, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 84 (1987) 5449-5453.
- [123] M.E. Selsted, M.J. Novotny, W.L. Morris, Y.Q. Tang, W. Smith, J.S. Cullor, Indolicidin, a novel bactericidal tridecapeptide amide from neutrophils J. Biol. Chem. 267 (1992) 4292-4295.
- [124] C.E. Dempsey, The actions of melittin on membranes Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1031 (1990) 143-161.
- [125] E. Haberman, Bee wasp venoms, Science 177 (1972) 314-&.
- [126] S.E. Blondelle, E. Takahashi, K.T. Dinh, R.A. Houghten, The antimicrobial activity of hexapeptides derived from synthetic combinatorial libraries J. Appl. Bacteriol. 78 (1995) 39-46.
- [127] M. Dathe, H. Nikolenko, J. Klose, M. Bienert, Cyclization increases the antimicrobial activity and selectivity of arginine- and tryptophan-containing hexapeptides, Biochemistry 43 (2004) 9140-9150.
- [128] J.S. Bahnsen, H. Franzyk, A. Sandberg-Schaal, H.M. Nielsen, Antimicrobial and cellpenetrating properties of penetratin analogs: Effect of sequence and secondary structure, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1828 (2013) 223-232.
- [129] B. Deslouches, S.M. Phadke, V. Lazarevic, M. Cascio, K. Islam, R.C. Montelaro, T.A. Mietzner, De nova generation of cationic antimicrobial peptides: Influence of length and tryptophan substitution on antimicrobial activity, Antimicrob. Agents Ch. 49 (2005) 316-322.
- [130] A.A. Strömstedt, M. Pasupuleti, A. Schmidtchen, M. Malmsten, Oligotryptophan-tagged antimicrobial peptides and the role of the cationic sequence, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1788 (2009) 1916-1923.
- [131] H.J. Vogel, D.J. Schibli, W.G. Jing, E.M. Lohmeier-Vogel, R.F. Epand, R.M. Epand, Towards a structure-function analysis of bovine lactoferricin and related tryptophan- and arginine-

containing peptides, Biochemistry and Cell Biology-Biochimie Et Biologie Cellulaire 80 (2002) 49-63.

- [132] W.C. Wimley, S.H. White, Experimentally determined hydrophobicity scale for proteins at membrane interfaces, Nature Structural Biology 3 (1996) 842-848.
- [133] D.I. Chan, E.J. Prenner, H.J. Vogel, Tryptophan- and arginine-rich antimicrobial peptides: Structures and mechanisms of action, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1758 (2006) 1184-1202.
- [134] M.P. Aliste, J.L. MacCallum, D.P. Tieleman, Molecular dynamics simulations of pentapeptides at interfaces: Salt bridge and cation-pi interactions, Biochemistry 42 (2003) 8976-8987.
- [135] C. Bechara, M. Pallerla, Y. Zaltsman, F. Burlina, I.D. Alves, O. Lequin, S. Sagan, Tryptophan within basic peptide sequences triggers glycosaminoglycan-dependent endocytosis, Faseb J. 27 (2013) 738-749.
- [136] Y. Kim, S. Binauld, M.H. Stenzel, Zwitterionic Guanidine-Based Oligomers Mimicking Cell-Penetrating Peptides as a Nontoxic Alternative to Cationic Polymers to Enhance the Cellular Uptake of Micelles, Biomacromolecules 13 (2012) 3418-3426.
- [137] K. Flemming, C. Klingenberg, J.P. Cavanagh, M. Sletteng, W. Stensen, J.S. Svendsen, T. Flaegstad, High in vitro antimicrobial activity of synthetic antimicrobial peptidomimetics against staphylococcal biofilms, Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy 63 (2009) 136-145.
- [138] K. Kuroda, G.A. Caputo, Antimicrobial polymers as synthetic mimics of host-defense peptides, Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews-Nanomedicine and Nanobiotechnology 5 (2013) 49-66.
- [139] C.B. Park, K.S. Yi, K. Matsuzaki, M.S. Kim, S.C. Kim, Structure-activity analysis of buforin II, a histone H2A-derived antimicrobial peptide: The proline hinge is responsible for the cellpenetrating ability of buforin II, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97 (2000) 8245-8250.
- [140] R.E.W. Hancock, R. Lehrer, Cationic peptides: a new source of antibiotics, Trends in Biotechnology 16 (1998) 82-88.
- [141] J.P.S. Powers, R.E.W. Hancock, The relationship between peptide structure and antibacterial activity, Peptides 24 (2003) 1681-1691.
- [142] E.F. Haney, K. Nazmi, F. Lau, J.G.M. Bolscher, H.J. Vogel, Novel lactoferrampin antimicrobial peptides derived from human lactoferrin, Biochimie 91 (2009) 141-154.
- [143] A.G. Rao, Conformation and antimicrobial activity of linear derivatives of tachyplesin lacking disulfide bonds, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 361 (1999) 127-134.
- [144] Z.B. Wu, D.M. Hoover, D. Yang, C. Boulegue, F. Santamaria, J.J. Oppenheim, J. Lubkowski, W.Y. Lu, Engineering disulfide bridges to dissect antimicrobial and chemotactic activities of human beta-defensin 3, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 100 (2003) 8880-8885.
- [145] E. Kluver, S. Schulz-Maronde, S. Scheid, B. Meyer, W.G. Forssmann, K. Adermann, Structure-activity relation of human-defensin 3: Influence of disulfide bonds and cysteine substitution on antimicrobial activity and cytotoxicity, Biochemistry 44 (2005) 9804-9816.
- [146] M. Tang, M. Hong, Structure and mechanism of beta-hairpin antimicrobial peptides in lipid bilayers from solid-state NMR spectroscopy, Molecular Biosystems 5 (2009) 317-322.
- [147] K.A. Brogden, Antimicrobial peptides: Pore formers or metabolic inhibitors in bacteria?, Nature Reviews Microbiology 3 (2005) 238-250.
- [148] C. Marchand, K. Krajewski, H.F. Lee, S. Antony, A.A. Johnson, R. Amin, P. Roller, M. Kvaratskhelia, Y. Pommier, Covalent binding of the natural antimicrobial peptide indolicidin to DNA abasic sites, Nucleic Acids Res. 34 (2006) 5157-5165.
- [149] L.Y. Su, D.L. Willner, A.M. Segall, Antimicrobial Peptide That Targets DNA Repair Intermediates In Vitro Inhibits Salmonella Growth within Murine Macrophages, Antimicrob. Agents Ch. 54 (2010) 1888-1899.
- [150] T.J. Falla, D.N. Karunaratne, R.E.W. Hancock, Mode of action of the antimicrobial peptide indolicidin, J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 19298-19303.
- [151] T.I. Rokitskaya, N.I. Kolodkin, E.A. Kotova, Y.N. Antonenko, Indolicidin action on membrane permeability: Carrier mechanism versus pore formation, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1808 (2011) 91-97.

- [152] H.J. Askou, R.N. Jakobsen, P. Fojan, An Atomic Force Microscopy Study of the Interactions Between Indolicidin and Supported Planar Bilayers, Journal of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology 8 (2008) 4360-4369.
- [153] K. Lohner, S.E. Blondelle, Molecular mechanisms of membrane perturbation by antimicrobial peptides and the use of biophysical studies in the design of novel peptide antibiotics, Combinatorial Chemistry & High Throughput Screening 8 (2005) 241-256.
- [154] I.W. Kim, J.H. Lee, Y.N. Kwon, E.Y. Yun, S.H. Nam, M.Y. Ahn, D.C. Kang, H.S. Hwang, Anticancer activity of a synthetic peptide derived from harmoniasin, an antibacterial peptide from the ladybug Harmonia axyridis, International Journal of Oncology 43 (2013) 622-628.
- [155] C. Wang, Y. Zhou, S. Li, H.B. Li, L.L. Tian, H. Wang, D.J. Shang, Anticancer mechanisms of temporin-1CEa, an amphipathic alpha-helical antimicrobial peptide, in Bcap-37 human breast cancer cells, Life Sciences 92 (2013) 1004-1014.
- [156] K. Lohner, New strategies for novel antibiotics: peptides targeting bacterial cell membranes, General Physiology and Biophysics 28 (2009) 105-116.
- [157] A.K. Marr, W.J. Gooderham, R.E.W. Hancock, Antibacterial peptides for therapeutic use: obstacles and realistic outlook, Current Opinion in Pharmacology 6 (2006) 468-472.
- [158] R. Bals, D.J. Weiner, A.D. Moscioni, R.L. Meegalla, J.M. Wilson, Augmentation of innate host defense by expression of a cathelicidin antimicrobial peptide, Infection and Immunity 67 (1999) 6084-6089.
- [159] R. Bals, D.J. Weiner, R.L. Meegalla, J.M. Wilson, Transfer of a cathelicidin peptide antibiotic gene restores bacterial killing in a cystic fibrosis xenograft model, Journal of Clinical Investigation 103 (1999) 1113-1117.
- [160] G.H. Zhang, B.Z. Han, X.Y. Lin, X. Wu, H.S. Yan, Modification of Antimicrobial Peptide with Low Molar Mass Poly(ethylene glycol), Journal of Biochemistry 144 (2008) 781-788.
- [161] A. Wessolowski, M. Bienert, M. Dathe, Antimicrobial activity of arginine- and tryptophanrich hexapeptides: the effects of aromatic clusters, D-amino acid substitution and cyclization, J. Pept. Res. 64 (2004) 159-169.
- [162] J. Svenson, R. Karstad, G.E. Flaten, B.O. Brandsdal, M. Brandl, J.S. Svendsen, Altered Activity and Physicochemical Properties of Short Cationic Antimicrobial Peptides by Incorporation of Arginine Analogues, Molecular Pharmaceutics 6 (2009) 996-1005.
- [163] P.C.F. Oyston, M.A. Fox, S.J. Richards, G.C. Clark, Novel peptide therapeutics for treatment of infections, Journal of Medical Microbiology 58 (2009) 977-987.
- [164] M.N. Melo, M. Castanho, Omiganan interaction with bacterial membranes and cell wall models. Assigning a biological role to saturation, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1768 (2007) 1277-1290.
- [165] A. Peschel, How do bacteria resist human antimicrobial peptides?, Trends in Microbiology 10 (2002) 179-186.
- [166] A. Peschel, H.G. Sahl, The co-evolution of host cationic antimicrobial peptides and microbial resistance, Nature Reviews Microbiology 4 (2006) 529-536.
- [167] G. Bell, P.H. Gouyon, Arming the enemy: the evolution of resistance to self-proteins, Microbiology-Sgm 149 (2003) 1367-1375.
- [168] S.T. Henriques, M.N. Melo, M.A.R.B. Castanho, Cell-penetrating peptides and antimicrobial peptides: how different are they?, Biochem. J. 399 (2006) 1-7.
- [169] K. Splith, I. Neundorf, Antimicrobial peptides with cell-penetrating peptide properties and vice versa, Eur. Biophys. J. 40 (2011) 387-397.
- [170] C. Palm, S. Netzerea, M. Hallbrink, Quantitatively determined uptake of cell-penetrating peptides in non-mammalian cells with an evaluation of degradation and antimicrobial effects, Peptides 27 (2006) 1710-1716.
- [171] N. Nekhotiaeva, A. Elmquist, G.K. Rajarao, M. Hallbrink, U. Langel, L. Good, Cell entry and antimicrobial properties of eukaryotic cell-penetrating peptides, Faseb J. 18 (2004) 394-396.
- [172] H.J. Jung, K.S. Jeong, D.G. Lee, Effective antibacterial action of Tat (47-58) by increased uptake into bacterial cells in the presence of trypsin, J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 18 (2008) 990-996.

- [173] K. Takeshima, A. Chikushi, K.K. Lee, S. Yonehara, K. Matsuzaki, Translocation of analogues of the antimicrobial peptides magainin and buforin across human cell membranes, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 1310-1315.
- [174] F. Duchardt, I.R. Ruttekolk, W.P.R. Verdurmen, H. Lortat-Jacob, J. Burck, H. Hufnagel, R. Fischer, M. van den Heuvel, D. Lowik, G.W. Vuister, A. Ulrich, M. de Waard, R. Brock, A Cell-penetrating Peptide Derived from Human Lactoferrin with Conformation-dependent Uptake Efficiency, J. Biol. Chem. 284 (2009) 36099-36108.
- [175] X.A. Zhang, K. Oglecka, S. Sandgren, M. Belting, E.K. Esbjörner, B. Nordén, A. Gräslund, Dual functions of the human antimicrobial peptide LL-37-Target membrane perturbation and host cell cargo delivery, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1798 (2010) 2201-2208.
- [176] M.B. Strom, O. Rekdal, J.S. Svendsen, Antimicrobial activity of short arginine- and tryptophan-rich peptides, J. Pept. Sci. 8 (2002) 431-437.
- [177] J.E. Shaw, R.F. Epand, J.C.Y. Hsu, G.C.H. Mo, R.M. Epand, C.M. Yip, Cationic peptideinduced remodelling of model membranes: Direct visualization by in situ atomic force microscopy, Journal of Structural Biology 162 (2008) 121-138.
- [178] Q. Wang, G.Y. Hong, G.R. Johnson, R. Pachter, M.S. Cheung, Biophysical Properties of Membrane-Active Peptides Based on Micelle Modeling: A Case Study of Cell-Penetrating and Antimicrobial Peptides, J. Phys. Chem. B 114 13726-13735.
- [179] P. Joanne, C. Galanth, N. Goasdoue, P. Nicolas, S. Sagan, S. Lavielle, G. Chassaing, C. El Amri, I.D. Alves, Lipid reorganization induced by membrane-active peptides probed using differential scanning calorimetry, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1788 (2009) 1772-1781.
- [180] D.J. Shang, X. Li, Y. Sun, C. Wang, L. Sun, S. Wei, M. Gou, Design of Potent, Non-Toxic Antimicrobial Agents Based upon the Structure of the Frog Skin Peptide, Temporin-1CEb from Chinese Brown Frog, Rana chensinensis, Chem. Biol. Drug Des. 79 (2012) 653-662.
- [181] P. Staubitz, A. Peschel, W.F. Nieuwenhuizen, M. Otto, F. Gotz, G. Jung, R.W. Jack, Structure-function relationships in the tryptophan-rich, antimicrobial peptide indolicidin, J. Pept. Sci. 7 (2001) 552-564.
- [182] Y.H. Nan, I.S. Park, K.S. Hahm, S.Y. Shin, Antimicrobial activity, bactericidal mechanism and LPS-neutralizing activity of the cell-penetrating peptide pVEC and its analogs, J. Pept. Sci. 17 (2011) 812-817.
- [183] L. Crombez, G. Aldrian-Herrada, K. Konate, Q.N. Nguyen, G.K. McMaster, R. Brasseur, F. Heitz, G. Divita, A New Potent Secondary Amphipathic Cell-penetrating Peptide for siRNA Delivery Into Mammalian Cells, Molecular Therapy 17 (2009) 95-103.
- [184] K. Konate, L. Crombez, S. Deshayes, M. Decaffmeyer, A. Thomas, R. Brasseur, G. Aldrian, F. Heitz, G. Divita, Insight into the Cellular Uptake Mechanism of a Secondary Amphipathic Cell-Penetrating Peptide for siRNA Delivery, Biochemistry 49 (2010) 3393-3402.
- [185] L. Ringstad, E. Protopapa, B. Lindholm-Sethson, A. Schmidtchen, A. Nelson, M. Malmsten, An electrochemical study into the interaction between complement-derived peptides and DOPC mono- and bilayers, Langmuir 24 (2008) 208-216.
- [186] J. Oreopoulos, R.F. Epand, R.M. Epand, C.M. Yip, Peptide-Induced Domain Formation in Supported Lipid Bilayers: Direct Evidence by Combined Atomic Force and Polarized Total Internal Reflection Fluorescence Microscopy, Biophys. J. 98 (2010) 815-823.
- [187] P. Wadhwani, J. Reichert, J. Burck, A.S. Ulrich, Antimicrobial and cell-penetrating peptides induce lipid vesicle fusion by folding and aggregation, Eur. Biophys. J. 41 (2011) 177-187.
- [188] R.M. Epand, R.F. Epand, Lipid domains in bacterial membranes and the action of antimicrobial agents, Biochim. Biophys. Acta-Biomembr. 1788 (2009) 289-294.
- [189] A. Mishra, G.H. Lai, N.W. Schmidt, V.Z. Sun, A.R. Rodriguez, R. Tong, L. Tang, J.J. Cheng, T.J. Deming, D.T. Kamei, G.C.L. Wong, Translocation of HIV TAT peptide and analogues induced by multiplexed membrane and cytoskeletal interactions, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 108 (2011) 16883-16888.
- [190] H.V. Westerhoff, D. Juretic, R.W. Hendler, M. Zasloff, Magainins and the disruption of membrane-linked free-energy transduction P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 86 (1989) 6597-6601.

- [191] K. Matsuzaki, O. Murase, N. Fujii, K. Miyajima, An antimicrobial peptide, magainin 2, induced rapid flip-flop of phospholipids coupled with pore formation and peptide translocation, Biochemistry 35 (1996) 11361-11368.
- [192] L. Ringstad, E.A. Nordahl, A. Schmidtchen, M. Malmsten, Composition effect on peptide interaction with lipids and bacteria: Variants of C3a peptide CNY21, Biophys. J. 92 (2007) 87-98.
- [193] B. Nordén, A. Rodger, T.R. Dafforn, Linear dichroism and circular dichroism a textbook on polarized-light spectroscopy, Cambridge, UK: RSC Publishing 2010.
- [194] C.R. Cantor, P.R. Schimmel, Biophysical Chemistry: Part II and Part III, W. H. Freeman and Company, New York, 1980.
- [195] D. Persson, P.E.G. Thorén, M. Herner, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, Application of a novel analysis to measure the binding of the membrane-translocating peptide penetratin to negatively charged liposomes, Biochemistry 42 (2003) 421-429.
- [196] M. Ardhammar, P. Lincoln, B. Nordén, Invisible liposomes: Refractive index matching with sucrose enables flow dichroism assessment of peptide orientation in lipid vesicle membrane, P. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99 (2002) 15313-15317.
- [197] J.W. Strutt (Lord Rayleigh), On the scattering of light by small particles, Philosophical Magazine 41 (1871) 447- 454.
- [198] P. Atkins, J. de Paula, Atkins' Physical chemistry, 7th edition ed., Oxford University Press, New York, 2002.
- [199] J.R. Lakowicz, Principles of Fluorescence Spectroskopy, Third ed., Springer 2006.
- [200] R.F. Chen, J.R. Knutson, Mechanism of fluorescence concentration quenching of carboxyfluorescein in liposomes - energy-transfer to nonfluorescent dimers Anal. Biochem. 172 (1988) 61-77.
- [201] L.W. Runnels, S.F. Scarlata, Theory and application of fluorescence homotransfer to melittin oligomerization Biophys. J. 69 (1995) 1569-1583.
- [202] A. Nwaneshiudu, C. Kuschal, F.H. Sakamoto, R.R. Anderson, K. Schwarzenberger, R.C. Young, Introduction to Confocal Microscopy, Journal of Investigative Dermatology 132 (2012) 1-5.
- [203] M. Minsky, Memoir on inventing the confocal scanning microscope Scanning 10 (1988) 128-138.
- [204] L.A. Givan, Flow cytometry : first priciples, Second edition ed., Wiley-Liss, Inc., New York, 2001.
- [205] B. Kasemo, E. Törnqvist, Weighing fractions of monolayers Application to the adsorption and catalytic reactions of H2, CO and O2 on Pt Physical Review Letters 44 (1980) 1555-1558.
- [206] A. Janshoff, H.J. Galla, C. Steinem, Piezoelectric mass-sensing devices as biosensors An alternative to optical biosensors?, Angewandte Chemie-International Edition 39 (2000) 4004-4032.
- [207] M. Rodahl, F. Höök, A. Krozer, P. Brzezinski, B. Kasemo, Quartz-crystal microbalance setup for frequency and Q-factor measurements in gaseous and liquid environments Rev. Sci. Instrum. 66 (1995) 3924-3930.
- [208] G. Sauerbrey, Verwendung von Schwingquarzen zur Wägung dünner Schichten und zur Mikrowägung Zeitschrift Für Physik 155 (1959) 206-222.
- [209] C.A. Keller, B. Kasemo, Surface specific kinetics of lipid vesicle adsorption measured with a quartz crystal microbalance, Biophys. J. 75 (1998) 1397-1402.
- [210] A. Varki, R. Cummings, J. Esko, Essentials of Glycobiology, Second ed., Cold Spring Harbor, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, 1999.
- [211] X. Wang, J.W. Dai, Concise Review: Isoforms of OCT4 Contribute to the Confusing Diversity in Stem Cell Biology, Stem Cells 28 (2010) 885-893.